MINUTES
of the
COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
NOVEMBER 16, 2007
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 16, 2007, BEGINNING AT 9:05 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of 16 November 2007
shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, GLADYS C.
BAISA, JO ANNE JOHNSON, WILLIAM J. MEDEIROS,
MICHAEL J. MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA, MICHAEL P.
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO, AND CHAIR
G. RIKI HOKAMA.
EXC —

N NE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, all nine members of the
Council are present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, ladies and gentlemen, this morning's opening remarks, we are privilegeC
to have our colleague from Central Maui, Kahului, Mr. Pontanilla providing us with our
opening remarks.
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OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Member Pontanilla.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please be seated.
Thank you very much, Mr. Pontanilla, for those opening remarks.
Prior to starting the Council meeting and the business for the day, Members, the
Chair will remind everyone to please turn off any cell phones, pagers, technology
equipment that can disturb this Council meeting. The Chair will enforce decorum at
all times.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda please.

TESTIMONY ON CEREMONIAL RESOLUTION
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, with respect to testimony on ceremonial
resolutois, we have received no requests.
his m 'nng, we have two ceremonial resolutions that is before the
CHAIR HOKi•J.
wishing to provide testimony on either one or both of the
Counc..
there a two ceremonial
:

Seeing no one coming forward, Members, no objections, the ail. close
testimony on ceremonial resolutions.
-

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
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The following ceremonial resolutions were presented.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO. 07-138
RECOGNIZING CHRIST THE UNION CHURCH ON ITS
75 TH ANNIVERSARY
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE RESOLUTION.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SO MOVE, AH, SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
the resolution. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I
CHAIR HC

.:1<e to ask the County Clerk to read the resolution
1

ercirety.

Mr. Clerk.

(The resolutic:- was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR

Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman; and thank you, Clerk.
Members, I would like to ask for your full support in adopting this resolution in
recognizing Christ the King Church on its 75 th anniversary celebration.
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I'd like to congratulate Father Tomas and the membership of Christ the King Church
on its 75 th Diamond Anniversary.
Christ the King has been a valuable contributor to our community in many different
ways, such as providing a food pantry; volunteer caregiving for the elderly where they
assist with shopping, medical appointments and, yes, even yard work; and youth
community services to name a few. I applaud the congregation who have provided
resources and comfort to others in our community.
Again, I congrat--congratulate all of you on the 75
that you have done for our community.

th

anniversary, and thank you for all

Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I would like to echo my sentiments and also add that Father Tomas, and
Father Efren, and the congregation of Christ the King, we have had many Sundays
where we've enjoyed attending mass there, the wonderful choir. The singing that
radiates throughout the community is, is, is something to behold. But it's the
fellowship that, that, during the worship hours that--and after that you feel in the, in, in
the congregation and the community at large.
I
a shining sta: in our community that this place of worship, a place of our
corn-7=4, a place where for which people in need and in destitute can come and,
and finc: helping hand.
And I'd like to congratulate them also on their 75 th Diamond Anniversary. We've
attended mass many times, my family and I, and continue, even though we're
parishioners of St. Anthony, continue to enjoy our occasional visit to Christ the King.
And, again, on behalf of myself, my family, we'd like to thank them and wish them
another seventy-five years of success.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
I would like to add my congratulations to Christ the King.
You know, I had the opportunity to grow up in a plantation village, which was Pala at
the time, and we were very active members of Holy Rosary. And then later, of
course, moved up to Makawao where we were very active with St. Joseph.
But because of that, we were very close to Christ the King and all of the other
Catholic Churches on Maui. And as I walked in this morning, it was very exciting to
see many, many long-time friends. I don't want to use the word "old friends", 'cause
many of us are in that category now. But these folks have been involved for many,
many years in the community. We have lots of wonderful memories.
And, you know, the Catholic Churches in each community have played a pivotal role
and continue to do so. They've educated many of our children and supported our
communities in many ways.
And so I, too, would like to say congratulations and imua! Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Do we have further--Mr. Medeiros.
Mahalo, Mr. Charman.
iy congrELja .::::--, to Christ the King Church on its
I, tc.,
like t
75 th You having ...rip and lived in Hana, you know, my
parish is St. Mary's and, and St. Peter's, but we have also while working for the
County and having to have lived out here during that times, attended both
St. Anthony and Christ the King.
So looking back in the gallery and seeing who's present here and, it, it represents a
very impressive cross-section of our community, and it's wonderful that we are
recognizing them today on the 75 th anniversary. And I, too, add my prayers and
blessings that the parish will continue on for many, many more years to come.
Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
I, too, would like to pass on my congratulations to Christ the King Church, a landmark
institute of worship here in Maui County. And I was really impressed with, as, as my
colleague, Mr. Pontanilla, was reading down some of the things the Church does for
our community, even I, I wasn't aware of some of the many things that he had told us
about.
So I really, really appreciate many of the church members, if not all, and especially
some who are here--very, very humble people who do so much for our community
with very little recognition. And they give back to the community with so much aloha
and everything, and it's all unconditional love--and, you know, it's so much
appreciated and good to see. So I want to wish them a very, very wonderful
75 th anniversary and many, many more years to come.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Any further discussion, Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, Chair, I just would like to congratulate them on
75 th year anniversary, and thank them for all the wonderful outreach programs that
they have and all the volunteer efforts of their congregation. It's much appreciated by
e'...e.r•one, so thank you for that. Aloha.
CHAIR

you.

Anyone else, Members? With none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye"
AYES: COUNClLMEMBERSA DERSCH ;:JSA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
,

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman; and thank you, Members, for
that support.
Mr. Chairman, at this time, I'd like to introduce to you Father Efren Tomas, pastor of
Christ the King--if Father Tomas can come up to our podium there. Also joining
Father Tomas is Father Ronald -- Father Ronald, Roger Tacardon, as well as Lucy
Peros. And I'd like to have the school principle, Bernadette San Nicolas, as well as
the School Board Chairperson Andrea Kaumeheiwa to also join us at the podium.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Please join us on the chamber floors.
Mr. Pontanilla, if you would on behalf of the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
Before I introduce Father Tomas to say a few words, if I could have Akaku scan the
gallery and if the members of Christ the King Church could stand and be recognized
at this time I'd appreciate that.
Thank you.
Mr. Chair, it, it gives me great
introduce Father Efren Tomas, pastor of
Christ the King.
I know Father Ton Las has done a really good job since being
pastor for Christ the King. I hear it from my wife a!! th.e time.
-

So, at this time, I'd like to call on Father TOMES

a few

Thank you.

FATHER EFREN TOMAS: Distinguished Councilmembers of the County of Maui.
It is an honor and a privilege on behalf of our predecessors, both living and dead, to
accept this honor, this resolution that you have undertaken today because we stand
on the shoulders of these people. What we are today was because of them, and we
are enjoying the fruits of their labors.
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And so we thought that the celebration of our 75 th year is not going to be a day of

celebration, but a yearlong celebration. So it commences this coming November 25,
and it will end next year as we celebrate our seventy-five years diamond celebration,
a journey of hope, a journey of growth.
So on behalf of the parish, both the laity and the clergy, we thank you very much for
this honor and this privilege of being--of celebrating this occasion with you. Thank
you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Father Tomas.
Chair, if I could ask for your indulgence, a ten-minute recess for photo opportunities.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair will have the Council be in recess till nine thirty-five.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:25 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 9:35 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, that, the previous resolution
adopted is RESOLUTION NO. 07-138.

RESOLUTIC..
!'0. 37-139
RECOGNIZING ' . .].EMBER AS NATIONAL FAMILY
C•:•..::EGIVERS MONTH
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION ENTITLED
"RECOGNIZING NOVEMBER AS NATIONAL FAMILY
CAREGIVERS MONTH" BE ADOPTED.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
I'M--SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Ms. Baisa, to adopt the
resolution. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'd like to request that the County Clerk read the resolution in its entirety.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman--and thank you, Mr. Clerk, for
reading the resolution.
I'd like to ask my colleagues here for their support in adopting this resolution. And I
would like to also give a short description of caregivers. It's not easy to describe
caregivers in a short way, but this is from Suzanne Mintz, and it's entitled "Who Are
Our Communities and America's Family Caregivers?"
complos.tec! c.:.;uestion aric] 27:sv.,%e!'s may vary depending upon
Physicians r.Ta,
an answer different from
researchers ma.: .7.7.: .::oubtedly quote statistics.
Hc ,,ver, if you really want America's caregivers are,
you need to ask them directly.
-

.

America's family caregivers are family, friends, partners, and
neighbors. To be--to better understand the experience and the
meaning of being a family caregiver, you could go to the National
Family Caregivers Story Project. The, the project is a collection of
first-person accounts by family caregivers. It is gateway to
becoming part of a growing group of family caregivers who have
reached out to share their thoughts, feelings and find solace in
words of others. As you read the stories of America's family
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caregivers, you may find yourself nodding in recognition and find
the answers to "Who are America's Caregivers?"
Research and reports have focused largely, but not exclusively, on
those family caregivers that provide significant levels of care. One
aspect of our research has sought to better understand how to
communicate effectively with family caregivers, since so many are
uncomfortable with calling themselves anything other than a
spouse, a parent, or a loving adult child.
There is an extensive body of family caregiver research available
on many different aspects of the caregiving experience.
And I would like to add to this description something very personal to me. And before
I do that, I, I'd like to, you know, recognize among our colleagues, I know many of us
have been caregivers or have family members who are caregivers, but I would
especially like to recognize our colleague from West Maui, Member Anderson, for all
the care that she gives to her husband, as being a family caregiver.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That's Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I mean, I'm sorry--Ms. Johnson. I apologize. Because
you're so close to me, I went farther than . .
Yes, and I'd like to recognize our colleague, Member Johnson, for all that she does
for her husband, as a caregiver.
But, in my family, my mother was stricken with a very devastating stroke. And my
dad, who had retired in 1972 from the N.A.al.! Police Department as the Police
Corrn.7e.r.7.1,97fr.Dr
. the Hana District, took care cf :.,.en she fell ill, from 1977 to
1997--'7,ve:7.ty "ears. He would not put her
caregi'•..::7:.; facility. He wanted to
have
aid take care of her. So for ter. years in Hana, he took care of her
without the
of support and services available in Central Maui. And then because
I moved to Central Maui for my County job in Lahaina, he also moved with me and
my mother, and then he prc•i••ci another ten years of care for her in Central Maui
with the assistance of most services available in Central Maui. So he's been retired
now for thirty-five years, and twenty of those years was giving care to our mother.
So I thank him and Member Johnson and all others that give up their time, but
provide their love for their family members as caregivers.
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And, at this time, I'd like to recognize all in our community, and there are many
organizations and many individuals that provide this caregiving love for their loved
ones.
Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
Excuse me. Any further discussion, Members? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
The whole issue of caregiving is becoming a bigger and bigger issue as years go by,
and we're all aware of the tsunami of aging which is coming. And having been a
caregiver myself over a very long period of time, my mother was very ill for like seven
years, and I was very fortunate that we were able to have the help of Kula Hospital.
But we were fortunate because that is a very limited resource. But, you know, the,
the emotional and mental stress that is involved in worrying about a close family
member that is ill and that goes on over the years and it's day and night and
twenty-four hours a day is very, very stressful.
And I am very grateful that we have an Office on Aging here on Maui, and that we
have attention paid to the caregivers. And I really would like to see a lot more
attention paid to respite so that there is a place where a caregiver can have some
time off and, you know, do what regular people do and take for granted.
I listened to Member Johnson and, you know, she is such an incredible person. You
know, just shopping or just having time to go to the hairdresser or do the things that
we all take for granted, a caregiver cannot do comfortably, particularly if you don't
have a local ohana to step in. And I thr Liat's an also interesting development in
f ::73 area, is that vie have a lot of people coming here from other places. And in the
local community,
to support each other. We have aunty, uncle, and grandma,
and the kids ar•l
But if you're here alone, you don'tha:
:::.upport, so
it's very, very difficult.
-

,

So today we certainly . :fould like to honor those who are concerned about caregivers
and wish them and give them our, our important support.
, ,

Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 16, 2007
Page 12

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and I thank the Members, my fellow Members of the
Council, for their kind words. And I also want to thank them in another way because
as a recipient of services through Kupuna Care, I could not manage if it were not for
the funding both at the State level and also the funding that's been provided by this
very Council to develop workforce, to provide the programs for seniors, to help assist
Maui Adult Day Care Center, to really provide transportation for our seniors, because
my husband is one of many, many people in this community that are so grateful to all
of you and to the State and also to the Federal government for the funds that are
provided.
And every time, I know, I'm the Council's representative for the Council on Aging,
and, and I'm hoping to turn that over to Mr. Medeiros because of his very caring
nature as well; but, because I'm the Council's representative, I see a lot of the things
that are really done by the Office on Aging, by the Maui Long-Term Care Partnership,
by Hale Mahaolu, Maui Adult Day Care Center, Hale Makua. All of these different
entities really help to support people such as myself and my husband because
without your kindness and without the generosity and without the funding, it would be
impossible for people such as myself and others to manage in this community.
So I just want you to know that it is with gratitude that I, I, I gratefully accept the
thoughts within this resolution, but I also gratefully accept the many forms of
assistance and moral support and kindness that have been shown to both myself and
my husband through this Council, as well as this community. And I thank you very
much for everything that you do to help support people that are in the position such
as myself and my husband.
Thank you.
CHAIR FICII U.:UiviA,
.

you,

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr, Chair,
CHAIR

Mr. Victorino,

CCUNCILMEMBER VICTCRINO: Thank you.
I, too, echo the same sentiments as my colleagues. However, my story is a little
different in the sense that many years ago, my mother-in-law who had Alzheimer's,
was stricken; and my father-in-law, like some of you here, took extreme good care of
my mother-in-law, refusing to leave her, refusing to put her in a care home, and
taking care. But like in many stories, the caregiver goes first; and my father-in-law
passed almost a year to the day, then my mother-in-law. And for a long time, the
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family felt a sense of guilt because even though we had tried to help, he always
wanted to be the one to take care of mom. And many time, the caregivers do not
survive the person they take care of, which is kind of, you know, in some sense,
sadden; but, in the other sense, when that person leave, they join that loved one
together--they celebrate in a heavenly way.
So for all the caregivers out there, one month's not enough. We should recognize
them every day, 365 days a year, because of their kindness, their generosity, their
willingness to take care of someone they love so dearly and give up all of the
pleasures. And I understand, you know, sometimes even a simple thing as, like
Ms. Johnson said, getting her hair done or getting something simply done takes so
much coordination because not wanting to leave that individual alone at any
extended period of time.
So to all the caregivers out there, again, mahalo and Godspeed.
Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Anyone else, Members? Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
And I, too, one, would like to express my gratitude to Mr. Medeiros for helping to
move this resolution forward.
One doesn't have to look too far to find or to know individuals that do provide the
for, for :her families. I just have to go to my office where I have two staff,
sere
'both prcvi f;:: family care for their aging parents. And, to me, it's an n. re dible
demonstration c the sacrifices that they endure every day and ET
3redible
demonstration of love that they share wit: families. And I am extrerH:: )roud to
not only be working with them, but to
ht there's people like this.
,

-

These are the unsung heroes that refuse to turn over and say, "No. It's somebody
else's job to do it." And I commend them. I have a lot of respect for them. And I am
so ready to support this resolution.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chairman.
I, too, would just like to thank Member Medeiros for bringing this resolution forward to
bring recognition to Maui County of this national recognition for Family Caregivers
Month, and also to recognize our Office on Aging for all the help that they give to
those caregivers who dedicate such a big part of their life in helping family members.
You know, I just have to send my big aloha to everyone out there who is in, in the
situation of being a caregiver because I don't think there is any better definition of
"labor of love" than those who caregive for others.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Anyone else, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Medeiros,
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: MahLD, lr Chairman.
At this time, with your permisst like to call down to the podium t\A
representatives from the Department .Tf Housing and Human Concerns. The first
Ms. Lori Ts..hako, Deputy Director of the Department, and Mr. John Tomosc.
Adrn:nistrator of the Office on Ag.sg.
.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
If they would join us, please.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros, if you would please.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
At this time, I'd like to first call on the Administrator for the Office on Aging, Mr. John
Tomoso, to say a few words; and he'll be followed by the Deputy Director of the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns, Ms. Tsuhako.
MR. JOHN TOMOSO: Aloha mai pakahi apau.
Yeah, you know, caregiving is, is, is not very far from any of us. I, I am sure
everyone on the floor and in the chamber would have a caregiving story to share,
directly or indirectly, the experience of caregiving. And as your esteemed colleague,
Councilwoman Baisa said, the tsunami of aging, well, actually, is here already; and
it's coming and coming.
And I know that this County, through your good work, is stepping up to the plate
providing resources necessary to provide funds that allow caregivers to have respite,
but also funds to have more and more community and home--home and
community-based services.
Tomorrow is our caregiving conference. It's a wonderful conference. I'd like to
acknowledge in the gallery, my, my colleague, Program Specialist Normal Circle,
who's the caregiving event specialist. She knows everything about caregiving--and
Norma.
And I think in front of you is a purple sheet giving you some of the agenda items for
tomorrow. But, but caregiving is everyone's business, and this resolution, I will take
with me. Now, I'm going to the Capitol to attend the regular meeting of the Joint
Legislative Committee on Farri Caregiving and so I will make sure that the Clerk of
Committee cats this resoution so they know that, thE 2i body is connected to
{: : Laregiving statewide.
.he whole iss
.

.

Thank you very much.
My colleague now, Lori.
DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS LORI TSUHAKO: Good
morning, Mr. Chair, Councilmembers.
On behalf of the Department and all of the people that we represent, we thank you
very much for recognizing the caregiving--caregivers, as well as the efforts of the
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Maui County Office on Aging in recognizing and, and supporting caregivers in our
community. So we thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chairman, I'd just like to say I want to thank my
colleagues for their different perspectives on the many different facets of caregiving.
It certainly, you know, gave us more information and more appreciation for what we
celebrate today and throughout, you know, the entire year.
Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
Mr. Clerk, proceed with the agenda.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-139.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with the presentation of, of written
and oral testimony. We, we have received one request prior to the convening of the
meeting for the presentation of oral testimony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Before we introduce our first testifier, the Chair will announce the rules of
testimony before the Council. When your name is called up, please come forward to
our podium, state your name. You have three minutes to give you comments to the
Council. We will assist you with a lighting system. At the beginning of your
comments, a green light will go on to indicate that your time has started. At the
two-minute thirty-second mark, the yellow light will indicate you have thirty seconds to
conclude. And at the three-minute mark, the red ligft: will go on and the Chair will
have you er:c1 your testimony there. If you should :iave
testimony to
provide to the
you'll 5e given that opportunity after all others have spoken,
.... .l minutes.
up to a maximLn 1
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, let us please call our first testifies

r 3.1

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Mr. Warren Watanabe. Mr. Watanabe will be testifying
on Committee Reports 07-131 and Committee Report No. 07-134.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And since Mr. Watanabe has signed up for two items, Members,
under our rules of governance, Mr. Watanabe has three minutes for each item.
Mr. Watanabe.
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. WARREN WATANABE, PRESIDENT OF THE MAUI COUNTY FARM BUREAU
(testifying on Committee Report Nos. 07-131 and 07-134:
Thank you, Council Chair, Members of the Council.
My name is Warren Watanabe, President, Maui County Farm Bureau. This is--first
testimony is in regards to communication, I guess Committee Report 07-131.
The Maui County Farm Bureau opposes this, this committee report. Basically, again,
Farm Bureau, we're not against transient vacation rentals per se. And I think we feel
that it has a proper place in this County and across the State. However, our concern,
again, is dealing with having this type of business on Ag zoned lands, and that is our
basic objection to this, to this report.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Any questions on Mr. Watanabe's testimony as it regards to this specific item that he
has just provided testimony on?
Okay, having none, Mr. Watanabe, if you would please continue on your second
item, please.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
This is in regards to "A BILL FOR"--for--"AN ACT RE
AGRICULTURAL --,NDS".
The MaL.1 County Farm Bureau
Assocl:a..7.:1 of Counties deletir
La :d

_ 3 TO IMPORTANT

opposes the proposal by the Hawaii State
:ar ..c: .,iage within Act 183, Important Agricultural
.

.

Act 183 was passed in the 2005 Legislature nearly thirty years after enactment of the
Constitutional mandate regarding the identification of important agricultural lands.
Implementation attempts treating IAL as a land issue--land use issue failed. Success
was achieved as focus was placed on the activity occurring on the lands. Even as
the Act passed, there is much work remaining. Incentives to promote and enhance
agricultural activities are required. Focus should be placed on implementing these
actions. Changing the law before giving it a chance to work does not recognize the
efforts by legislators, farmers, and landowners to create a workable framework.
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Maui is losing its farmers, and it is not due to lack of lands. Many farmer that ex-exited the business own their own lands. These lands currently lie idle. We strongly
believe that help to put farmers on the land and keep them, keep them viable is
urgent. Detractions such as the measure proposed will not help our farmers. It may
actually have the opposite effect with a, with a rush to develop and avoid being
designated by the County.
And I want to add that I think, again, we are--we have lost some farmers; and I, you
know, I've repeatedly told this body that. But I think Act 183 is a preventative
measure and we hope to reverse that trend with the enactment of the incentives
within Act 183.
The justification sheet quotes a statement implying that it, it, it to be a policy of IAL.
The quote represents one of the implementation actions within the Definition and
Objectives section of the Act. The actual Declaration of Policy statement goes
beyond a last--land use issue and addresses the promotion of agricultural activity on
the lands. The narrow scope presented as policy in the Justification Sheet implies
Act 183 to be a land use bill, which it is not. It is an economic development measure.
As farm viability is enhanced, lands are kept in agriculture for a very long time. The
quote also represents one of, one of the implementation policies of IAL. To present
any one item as IAL policy is misleading and does not reflect the true intent of
Act 183.
We respectly--respectfully urge the Council to oppose this measure and, together
with the Administration, focus on County incentives to support important agricultural
lands. Drawing lines on maps marking them as agricultural will not result in farms.
Across the nation, legal challenges have occurred as down--downzoning occurs into
the name--ir the name of farm land protection. We strongly urge the County to be
cogrjzant
president--precedence and recov.ze that the existir.;
provides for fai7:ess across the system.
I also submitted written testimony from the Hawaii Farm Bureau Federation.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Watanabe.
Members, questions for the gentleman on the testimony that he has provided
regarding a bill for act in the HSAC package relating to important agricultural lands?
Having no questions, Mr. Watanabe--oh, excuse me. Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Mr. Watanabe, just for clarification, you're saying that this bill deletes portions of
Section 205 of Hawaii Revised Statutes that will not protect important ag lands?
I mean it sounds to me like, because when I read it, sounds like a contradiction.
You're saying what the purpose of the bill, the purpose of this bill is to provide
counties protection from lia--oh, sorry. The purpose of the bill is to provide--to
remove large tracts of ag lands from consideration as important ag lands. And you're
saying that, that would not really fulfill the purpose-MR. WATANABE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --of what you folks support?
MR. WATANABE: Again, we, again, our focus on this, on the Act . . . 183 isn't economic
development. And I think across the State where agriculture--I mean just providing
the land is not, does not provide agriculture. It, we feel it just provides an opportunity
for open space. To have productive agriculture, all these incentives is what we're
talking about, provided by the State and Counties will perpetuate the viability of
farming. And I think that's where the focus needs to be placed on first.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And actually this bill really hasn't even had a chance.
Act--what is it--182, 183 hasn't really even had a chance to be fulfilled.
MR. WATANABE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And they're already changing it.
MR. WATANABE: Correct--corre.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDEF--;:ON: Okay. Thank you very much for your testimony.
CHAIR H•-(1, 1A: Any further questions for Mr. Watanabe? Having none, thank you very
muci , for your-,

-

MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --testimony this morning.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes testimony of individuals signing
up before the convening of the meeting.
We have received two requests from individuals who, who've submitted them after
the convening of the meeting. Shall we proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding, Mr. Clerk, the Chair will just announce that there is a
slight adjustment. According to our Rules regarding those testifying after the start,
you do have your three minutes. And upon those three minutes, you do not have an
opportunity for additional time to speak on your item that we provide those that sign
up prior to the start of the meeting.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, let us please call our next testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Mike P. McCormick. Mr. McCormick will be testifying
on agenda item County Communication 07-310.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

MR. MIKE P. McCORMICK, MAUI MEADOWS NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATION BOARD
MEMBER (testifying on County Communication No. 07-310):
Thank you, Council Chair and Councilmembers.
My name is Mike McCormick, and I'm on the Board from the Maui Meadows
Neighborhood Association. And there's some house cleaning that I think we're
asking you to do.
I have ver.i in Maui Vlea ::.:yv ,,rs for about twenty years, and we've been a rural
of half-acre !ots. And some ti: .7e in 2005, there was a change in the
Plannir. Department where formerly wh F E F :lave 15-foot side setbacks and rear
setbacks, the change created a situation W17•3.7'. we had 6-foot side setbacks and rear
setbacks.
,

-

-

,

,

.

We called an emergency meeting. All of a sudden, we saw houses that were being
remodeled or houses that were being built on empty lots encroaching into what we
always thought were our side setbacks, and also tremendous amounts of fill coming
in and retaining walls to where our views were being impacted. So our president
enlisted the help of our Councilmember, Michelle Anderson, and we had Jeff Hunt,
the Planning Director, and our Mayor come to an emergency meeting where we
asked that we needed to correct this situation.
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I think the Planning Department has written a bill that corrects this problem and
reverts back to our rural designation and zoning that protects our property rights. So
we're asking you to help speed this along as fast as you can because in this two-year
period, we've had houses being built that are under--that have been constructed in
this temporary situation to the detriment of the existing homeowners there. So
anything you can do to help speed this along, we would appreciate.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. McCormick.
Members, any questions for Mr. McCormick on his testimony? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
So, Mr. McCormick, thank you for being here. It's been a long haul here hasn't it-MR. McCORMICK: Yeah. Thanks for your help.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --to get here.
So you're saying that it's only been in the last two years that the Rural District
standards have not been adhered to in Maui Meadows?
MR. McCORMICK: Correct. I don't know exactly how the loophole was created, but there
was some change in Planning, and Maui Meadows and I think a few neighborhoods
on some of the neighbor islands were impacted by that change to where all of a
sudden that, you know, new construction allowed people to encroach on what we
thought were our side and rear setbEIf.F., ?id, and the height limitations, too.
COUNCILAEMEER .:.1'..7..:ERSON: And
Gp.aa;:. people are taking low lying lots
and
And because of
within the Planning Department,
they've
ci fed to bring in the fill and
on top of the field, obstructing
people's "0::70-ld views. Is that correct?
MR. McCORMICK: Exactly. We had also asked that maybe there could be a moratorium
imposed till we get this correction that's been recommended now by Planning to
solve this problem, but I guess they've decided against that.
So we--that's why we're asking for the speedy pass of this measure so we can
correct this problem and save any liability that might come about to the County
because, naturally, existing property owners that have been impacted, they're not
happy that this interim period, now their views and their side setbacks, where you
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used to have a 30-foot air space between existing properties, 15 on maybe your
property and then your neighbor's property, this has been reduced now to 12 feet.
So it's, it's a major change in our rural feel.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So basically they've been building at urban standards
instead of rural standards.
MR. McCORMICK: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so this bill is being referred to the Planning
Committee, and you're here today asking us to bring it forward quickly so that we can
correct this error or whatever it was-MR. McCORMICK: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --that allowed urban standards to be allowed, and bring
it back to rural standards.
MR. McCORMICK: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So we're hoping that the Chair of the Planning
Committee can find time on her schedule and help us get this corrected.
MR. McCORMICK: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. McCormick.
McCORMICK: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank ycf:,

Anderson.

Members, further questions for the gentleman?
MR. McCOP.i.'UlCK: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Having none, Mr. McCormick, thank you for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Madge Schaefer. Ms. Schaefer will be testifying on
County Communication No. 07-310.
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MS. MADGE SCHAEFER, PRESIDENT OF MAUI MEADOWS NEIGHBORHOOD
ASSOCIATION (testifying on County Communication No. 07-310):
Good morning. I'm Madge Schaefer. I'm president of Maui Meadows Neighborhood
Association and, as you can see, I have some very, very fine board members. I think
Mike covered the issue beautifully, and we're just here to say we would sure like this
to move ahead quickly.
The last time I was here, I think I showed you pictures of a lot that was being filled
and had 20 feet of fill. Since that time, they have added another 5 feet of fill, so there
is now 20--it is now 25 feet higher than the lots on either side. And as the, the law
now stands, they can put a 30-foot structure on top of that, making quite, quite a
problem for the neighbors surrounding.
I thank you for your, your help in this. And we hope that it will be resolved in a quick
way.
There are actually two bills pending because Councilmember Anderson submitted a
bill and the Planning Department then also submitted a bill, so you can take your pick
or pass them both. We, we'll, we will happily follow along, and just ask that it be
done in a timely manner.
Mr. Chair, if I can put a different hat on for a moment. I'd like to do that in my re-remaining time. I am also Chair of the Governor's Maui Advisory Committee. And
last night, Councilmember Victorino appeared at our meeting to talk about his
concern about the, the maintenance levels at the, several of the State housing
projects on the island . . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Schaefer. I, I need to state, at this time, that whiIe
appreciate what you would, you plan to share,
is not an agendizeci
and,
therefue, as the Chair, I'm not able to allow .IU to continue to SP 38:: on an
It is part of the Council's requirement to follow
verbal
rulings that:.
±:s•.:3 issued, as well as our understanding of the State statute on
Sunshine. And so I apologize, but I, I
not be able to permit you to continue
to speak on, on that subject at this time.
5

,

. f.

MS. SCHAEFER: All right. It was--Mr. Chair, I'm sorry if I violated those rules.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no.
MS. SCHAEFER: We also operate on them too. I was hoping to provide a little quick
feedback, but perhaps not under the Sunshine Law would be a question in . . . by
Councilmember Victorino as to what happened.
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Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Schaefer.
Members, any questions on the gentlewoman's testimony provided this morning on
Item 07-310? Having none, Ms. Schaefer, thank you so much for your-MS. SCHAEFER: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --comments this morning.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes the tes--testimony of individuals
who have submitted requests to testify.
I would note that we have received pieces of written testimony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Is there anyone else wishing to provide testimony on items that have been agendized
for today's regular scheduled meeting of the Council? Having no one coming
forward, Members, the Chair shall close testimony on the remaining items of today's
agenda, with no objections.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
So ordered.

CHArs,
Mr.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, with respect to the written testimony, will it be
received?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, the Chair would recommend that, with no objections, we
accept written testimony submitted for today's Council meeting.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
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THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART OF
THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING:

2.
3.
4.
5.

Jeffrey T. Pearson, P.E., Water Management, Maui Land &
Pineapple Company, Inc.;
Grant Y. M. Chun, Vice President - Maui, A&B Properties,
Inc.; and
Warren K. Watanabe, President, Maui County Farm
Bureau; and
Dean Okimoto, President, Hawaii Farm Bureau; and
Richard Lee Lopez.

MINUTES
The minutes of the following meetings were presented at this time:
1.
2.
3.

Regular meeting of September 7, 2007;
Regular meeting of October 5, 2007; and
Regular meeting of October 19, 2007.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF
SEPTEMBER 7, 2007, THE MINUTES OF
REGULAR
MEETiNG OF OCTOBER 5, 2007, AND T
OF THE
REGL. 1 _...,t) .R MEETING OF OCTOBER 19, 2007, BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to approve
the minutes of the regular meeting of September 7, October 5, October 15 in the year
2007. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: No additional comments at this time, Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? With none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
The following Committee Reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 07-131 -

LAND USE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
That BILL NO. 67 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
GRANTING DAVID DANTES AND BEVERLY LIV[:' iGSTON, DBA MAL
TRA1.77,NINI:::S, A CONDITIC.A ... PERMIT TO USE ONE BEDROOM ON
THE LEVEL OF A 0-STORY FARM DWELLING
ffF3 A), AND 0 BEDROOMS OF A SECCII.1 0 FARM DWELLING
",avVELLP: !:3 B), FOR TRANSIENT VACATION REiTALS WITHIN THE
CCU''.:TY AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT, FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
4320 UNE PLACE, HAIKU, MAUI, HAWAII", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and
,

.

,

.

2.

,

That County Communication No. 02-199, from the Planning Director, be
FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-131.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 07-131. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Committee met on October 31, 2007 to discuss a proposed bill to grant a
request from David Dantes and Beverly Livingston, doing business as Maui
Tradewinds, for a one-year Conditional Permit for the operation of a transient
vacation rental on approximately two acres in Haiku, Maui.
It should be noted that the Maui Planning Commission held a public hearing on this
matter back on August 27, 2002, and approved the Conditional Permit with thirteen
conditions.
This application was then sent to the Council's Land Use Committee and was first
addressed on August 30, 2006, and was deferred.
On October 31, 2007, your Committee addressed the concerns expressed from the
prior meeting and then voted to approve the application with the commissions [sic]
recommended by the Maui Planing Commission.
ANE,
OF THE -;

THIS MOTH ACLUDES THE FILING
MFION AS WEL__

Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, are there any further discussion on the motion before you? With none, all
in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
AND VICE-CHAIR MATEO.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair votes "no." We have eight "ayes", one "no", motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, BILL NO. 67 (2007).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 07-132 - PLANNING COMMITTEE:
Recommending that County Communication No. 06-117, from Councilmember
Jo Anne Johnson, transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "URGING THE
ADMINISTRATION TO SUSPEND THE ISSUANCE OF BUILDING PERMITS FOR
DWELLINGS ON AGRICULTURAL LANDS UNTIL THE GENERAL PLAN IS
UPDATED", be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Baisa.
COUNK.;!!_MEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO

PLG COMMII1EE REPORT NO. 07-132.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
SECOr'.D.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Ms. Johnson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-132. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair.
This committee report relates to Council, I mean County Communication 06-116,
from Councilmember Jo Anne Johnson, transmitting a proposed resolution during the
prior Council term.
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The purpose of the proposed resolution is to urge the Administration to suspend the
approval of residential developments in agricultural districts until the new General
Plan is enacted.
The Planning Committee acknowledged that Councilmember Johnson's resolution
raises very important policy issues. But the Planning Committee also noted that the
proposed resolution would have no legal effect.
Your Committee concluded that it would be more appropriate to discuss the merits of
any possible development of a moratorium in--development moratorium in the
context of a bill to officially establish a moratorium. Therefore, the Planning
Committee voted to recommend filing of the communication as noted in the
committee report.
I thank the Council for its consideration of my motion to adopt Planning Committee
Report No. 07-132.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa.
Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: MC .s carried. We have nine "ayes."

COMMITTEE REPORT
07-133 - PLANNING COMMITTEE:
NO.
Recommending that County Communication No. 07-257, from Councilmember
Danny A. Mateo, relating to the matter of a Maui Island Infrastructure Study, be
FILED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Balsa.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Two five-seven?
I MOVE TO ADOPT PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-133.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Ms. Johnson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-133.
Ms. Balsa, do you need a short recess?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No. I'm okay. Sorry, just looking at the wrong line. Thank
you, Chair.
This committee report relates to County Communication No. 07-285 [sic], from
Councilmember Danny A. Mateo, proposing the creation of a Maui Island
Infrastructure Study.
Councilmember Mateo's communication said that Maui's water supply, transportation,
and wastewater systems must be comprehensively evaluated to determine current
capacities and future needs.
The Planning Committee conducted lengthy deliberations on this matter at all three
Committee meetings in October. The Planning Committee met with representatives
fro. several County departments to learn about the infrastructure studies that
al7aa.•dy exist.
The Planning Committee
that a new Maui Island Infrastructure Study would
require a substantial appc.,: : 7:ation which c..jld be considered during the Council's
Fiscal Year 2009 Budget 6eliberations next srt g.
-

,

-

It is unlikely that the Mayor will be requesting an amendment to the current fiscal
year's budget to fund a new infrastructure study because the Administration
representatives told the Planning Committee that existing infrastructure studies
provide sufficient data for the County's current needs.
The Planning Commission expressed its great appreciation to Councilmember Mateo
for raising this issue, and voted to file the communication.
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I thank the Council for its consideration of my motion to adopt Planning Committee
Report No. 07-133.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa.
Members, any further discussion? Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
Chairman, the, the Planning Committee, under the leadership of Committee Chair
Baisa did an excellent job in attempting to address my request for the Maui Island
Infrastructure Study for water, transportation, and wastewater.
As a non-committee member of the Planning Committee, I was prohibited from
justifying my request, sharing intent and purpose of the initial request. It is my own
personal opinion, Chairman, that the Planning Department took a contrary position
on a consideration of a Maui Island Infrastructure Study, and shared with the
Committee reports dated five years ago up until to 2002. If that is their best bet on
what is current data, then the 500,000 that they referenced, which would be what it
would take this County to have the studies done, would have been a wise investment
in paying today to not have to deal with tomorrow's more costly problems.
So I'm a little disappointment--disappointed that the Department cited old reports
from 2002, 2003, 2004 as data that they deem current, hence the problems we have
in water, in transportation, and in wastewater.
So I am very grateful to Ms. Baisa. And I do know that the Planning Committee did
an excellent job in continuing the lively discussion, and I'm very grateful for that
opportunity to have this particular measure discussed by the Committee. And I will
sport the r,Totion on the floor, a little disappoints in the
Department:
Thank you.
CHAIR HCKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, just a brief comment.
I would like to say that it is frustrating for those of us that are in the Committee to not
have the participation, particularly in the case of the introducer of the measure, like
Mr. Mateo, because we are trying to comply with 01P's verbal instructions. But, you
know, we did the best we could with it under the circumstances and, again, we'd like
to thank him for bringing up the issue because it's very important.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
I would state to you, our, the members of this body, that I appreciate your comments,
Ms. Baisa. You know very well I am very vocal about the situation that the Council is
placed in relation to other legislative bodies, particularly the State body and how they
are able to pretty much make a decision prior to even introducing legislation as we
have just most recently experienced.
But one thing I can tell you, Members, I, and I would say that Mr. Mateo brought up
very good comments to you regarding the length of what would be an acceptable
period for a study to still be viewed as valid data, that there are ways through our
appropriations documents and other legislative means, Members, that we can
express our directions or policies that we want updated or adjusted to ensure that we
have timely information to make hard decisions.
So those are a couple of suggestions to you of ways through provisos in the budget
documents or through policies, as well as when we give appropriations for the
Department's request for professional consultant services, which we gave them a lot
of money, that those monies need to be spent to update any study that is older than
x-amount of time that the Council deems appropriate. So there's ways to skin the
/lembers.
-

!ohnson.
COUNCILMEMBER
Lecause I was one of the requesisxs of the
information and, arc. I think it was prompted in the same vein that Merrbe.: 1 ,lateo is
kind of frustrated with gaps in information. And it's not even so much that the
information is outdated as it is the information that would really enable the Council, as
well as the various commissions, to make intelligent decisions, is sometimes beyond
the scope of the normal studies that were cited. And human resource is one of those
areas.
. ,

I did go over with Planning a, a request that basically would provide our Committee or
individuals with some limited information, and at least they said that they would
transmit that to me separately because we're filing this particular item. So I'm very
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grateful that they're going to at least assist us, and then I will help to perhaps transmit
that information; and, as you mentioned, to submit it to Council for consideration for
additional studies or updating of information. Because I think if we're frustrated with
what we don't have, then it's better for us to just do a, a budget amendment or a, not
an amendment, but do a budget adjustment so that we can earmark specifically for
those studies that cover the information that we believe is deficient.
So I really appreciate Member Baisa being patient. And I agree the frustration and
particularly because it was Danny's item, I felt very badly that here the very person
that introduced it could not be there to fully explain where he was going with this. So
it was frustrating for all of us, as well as the Department.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
As the Members are well aware at--in the last budget cycle, the Chairman of the
Budget and Finance Committee brought all of the big departments to provide us with
their updates on things that they needed to do to improve this County in regards to
their capital improvements, to their maintenance programs, and so forth.
Just a suggestion to the committee chairmans for the various departments. I, I, I
would hope that they take a look at their depart--the committee that they're
responsible for and maybe bring out the departments in regards to, you know, what is
the plans for that particular department in regards to infrastructure, ca7jta!
improvements, as well as maintenance program.
And I think, although not, not all nine of us sit on some of the committees, but at least
the committee chairman would have a fairly good idea as far as how the department
is looking at today and, and in the future n regards to infrastructure. So just a
suggestion to the various committee charra7Is.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
Yeah, as a member of the Planning Committee, I, I do want to express my
appreciation to Planning Chair, Planning Committee Chair Baisa for hearing this. But
even more so, I want to express my appreciation to Member Mateo for bringing this
matter forward.
And I, too, would like to say it is really frustrating and, to me, detrimental to the
deliberations when we cannot include the person that has introduced this to the
committee.
So, Council Chair, with all your wisdom and experience, hopefully, we can correct
this soon so that we can have full participation of all the Members, especially those
that introduce items to the different committees.
Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
Is there any further comment, Members?
The motion before you is to adopt Committee Report 07-133, with the filing of County
Communication attached thereto, 07-257. Being none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR

Opposed, say "no,"
NOES: NONE.

CHAIR HC ;: <A[v]A: Motion is carried.
, ,

Thank you, Ms. Baisa.
Mr. Clerk.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 07-134 -

POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

2.

That the following proposals with their corresponding justification sheets, be
APPROVED for inclusion in the 2008 Hawaii State Association of Counties
(HSAC) Legislative Package:
a.

A proposed State bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO
PUBLIC LAND LIABILITY";

b.

A proposed State bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO
IMPORTANT AGRICULTURAL LANDS";

c.

A proposed State bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO
HOUSING";

d.

A proposed State bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO
PROCUREMENT"; and

e.

A proposed State bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO
TRAFFIC INFRACTIONS"; and

That a copy of this committee report be TRANSMITTED to the HSAC
Executive Committee.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Prior to Cha : Ing Mr. Mateo or:
::latter, Members, CcLil will take a
recess at this Vrrie. Would you care for the ',111 break, Members, or
are willing-you want a shorter break?
.-

.

COUNCIL •EUHER MEDEIROS: Full break.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You want the full break?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Ten minutes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We shall stand in recess till ten-five-zero; ten-fifty.
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(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:34 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:59 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of 16 November 2007 shall return to order.
Members, prior to recognizing Mr. Mateo regarding Committee Report 07-134, I'd like
to ask Mr. Mateo, on behalf of myself and the body, to please introduce a guest that
we have; and I'd like to have Mr. Mateo introduce our guest at this time, please.

INTRODUCTION OF THE
HAWAII PUBLIC HOUSING AUTHORITY EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much for the opportunity.
I, I am really excited this morning to be able to introduce to all of the Members, the
Executive Director of the Hawaii Public Housing Authority. We are privileged this
morning to have with us Mr. Chad Taniguchi.
Mr. Chairman, would it be appropriate to ask Mr. Taniguchi to say a few words to us,
especially since this body not too long ago developed a resolution of urgency and,
fortunately, one of the reasons that he is on Maui today is to address some of those
concerns and to set up community meetings and forums. And that's just in incredible
time when you consider this is the State. They got their resolution a little more than a
week and a half ago, and the commitment in wanting to make a difference. So this is
an incredible beginning for us with Mr. Taniguchi.
So, Mr. Chairman, if that is possible.
CHAIR HCK. ,12...F',./7..L.: The Chair will, you know, in understanding ie laws that we are
governec by, I would say I am happy to grant Mr. Taniguchi an opportunity to share
some general comments, Members. And, of course, you know, if there's more
specific things later that you may wish to share with Mr. Taniguchi, I would ask that
you exercise that venue.
But, at this time, the Chair is happy to ask Mr. Taniguchi if he would please come
forward. We are happy to hear some general comments--and we appreciate you
being physically here on, on the island of Maui to review your area of responsibility
and operations; and we appreciate what you do for our people.
So, Mr. Taniguchi.
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MR. CHAD TANIGUCHI: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Council, and
Councilmember Mateo.
I appreciate the resolution that you passed about two weeks ago. And because it
sent a strong message that the County wants to be involved in the solution to many
of the problems we have in the public housing--and you also hold up an expectation
that the residents of Maui should have great places to live, including public housing-the 196 units that are on Maui and Molokai are part of the 6,200 units statewide. And
we have similar problems statewide, but if we address them every day and with every
person, then we'll get to the end. And the end is where we have safe housing,
decent housing, where families can grow up, where elderly people can grow old, and
people going to have a good life.
And the reason I appreciate the resolution is because from the State point of view,
the State can't do it alone. And even if County, State, and Federal work together as
governments, government can't do it alone. We need the residents to do their share,
pay the rent, take care of the units, be good neighbors. And we need volunteers, too,
from the community. And I know you folks, because you dedicate yourselves to
public service, you are in touch with community groups and volunteers. So I hope if
we all work together with the right attitude and the right vision, then we will achieve
safe, decent housing for everybody.
With Councilmember Mateo, we set up December 4, at five-thirty to seven-thirty,
place to be determined--some place in central; and December 5, five-thirty to
seven-thirty in Lahaina, the two places where there's a lot of public housing. And the
purpose is to ask if some of you can attend. We'll ask, ask the police if they can
attend, ask the residents if they can attend, and our staff, as well as other community
groups interested in helping solve the problems.
And, at that point, ma•Eae
can iden ... .... scme key priorities.
willing, we can meet mufily and see the p7ogress on those priorites.

the c :• Ir.) is
.

So thank you for the time. And I know you have "Sunshine" things to be aware of, so
I hope those are general enough. But thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Tani--Tani. I have one question on, Chad, if, if you
would return, please.
Of course, Mr. Taniguchi, and just so you understand, we go back long time. And I
can tell you this man has dedicated himself to either improving the lives of workers in
Hawaii, or the residents' housing needs of this State. So this man has dedicated his
life to helping others help themselves, as Ms. Baisa knows that so well.
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Your questions, please, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair, just a very quick and brief comment for
Mr. Taniguchi's resume.
The reason that--the, the fact that he's here does not surprise me. I've had the
opportunity to work with him from a long, long time ago when we fought to get lifeline
rates for the telephone service for low-income residents. And that must have been
how long ago? Thirty years ago or so? And he.
MR. TANIGUCHI: No, not that long.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Oh, well, it . . .
MR. TANIGUCHI: It was twenty-two; twenty-two years.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Having been at MEO thirty-seven years, it's all a blur.
But this, this is the kind of person we have on our side now, and I think we're going to
see wonderful things and great cooperation to make things better for our people.
So thank you, thank you for being here.
MR. TANIGUCHI: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chad--Mr. Taniguchi, for being here this morning.
MR. TANIGUCHI: Thank you.
CHAIR

Mr. Mateo, for that

And I thank the Members for your inc:i.Aence. I thought it was important when we
have someone that takes the effort tc
and try to deal with our specific issues,
and we appreciate
follow-through.
Members, what is being brought before the body at this time is Committee
Report 07-134 from the Policy Committee. The Chair recognizes Mr. Mateo.

CONTINUING WITH COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-134
(See page 35 for context of committee report.)
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VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-134 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-134.
The Chair recognizes Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I'D LIKE TO MOVE TO SEPARATE ITEM "B"-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
--FROM THE MOTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, the Chair recognizes a motion from Mr. Pontanilla. The
motion is to, to separate the question--moved by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by
Mr. Molina.
The motion, Members, 7•.,111 be to epae Item 1.b, prop psed.
entitlec;
FOR AN AC , RELAT•TO IMFORT.L.HT AGRICULTIL
And
motion IDS 3V.:::';H:
sepEzation, Members, the Council would the
;action i a
decision
is matter first, then proceeding on to the balance
the items in
Corte Report 07-134. Mr. Pontanilla.
,

--

(Councilmember Victorino was excused from the meeting at 11:07 a.m.)
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
First of all, I'd like to thank Warren Watanabe for being here representing the Maui
County Farm Bureau.
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In his testimony this morning, you know, kine a hit home where you try to help your,
the farmers here in Maui County. And not knowing that Act 183 was passed, you
know, couple years back, and, and what Mr. Watanabe had spoken about was, you
know, whenever we change law, we need to give the law a chance to work itself.
And there were lot of man-hours put in this not only by our legislators, but also our
farmers and landowners here in Maui County.
So with that, Chairman, I, I'd, I'd like, that's the reason why for the separation of
Item 1.B.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion on the motion to separate? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Victorino.
Members, what is before you now is terri 1.B. An "aye" vote would indicate s.:..72::.)rt
to contin!Je its inc!usion in the 2008 HSAC Legisla.ve ?ackage. A "no" vote is to-means Fe included in 2008 F-ZAC.s,
And just for
information, Members, this •
forward by the Cc.unty of Kauai.

Por:t.:7111a,

a consideration brought

ler discussion?

(Councilmember Victorino returned to the meeting at 11:09 a.m.)
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
And, and, again, you know, I, I'd like to see our Maui farmers have an opportunity to
work out with the fairly new Act 183 to see how it goes because as Mr. Watanabe
had spoken, you know, there is lot of ag land out there and it's not because we don't
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have ag land. And the farmers are just looking for that opportunity to, to work with
this bill so that if, if there's anything, anything that need to be ironed out, at least we
can go back to the Legislature to correct it.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would just like to thank Mr. Watanabe from the Maui Farm Bureau for coming down
here today and drawing our attention to this.
You know, while this is just a package going to the Legislature, if we approve this, it
would have shown our support--and I think our inadvertent support.
So thank you very much, Warren, for coming down and, and supporting the farmers
in Maui County, and allowing us to be more informed about the decision we're
making.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Ms., Ms. Baisa.
COUNCiLMEMBER BAISA: Yes. I'm very grateful alsc,
Far;: BUFFsa "-: ';or bringing this to our attention.

Watanabe and the Hawaii

.

Li: :'ortunately, I was not present at the meeting where this was passed, and I'm very
CSF
they toc.: the time to come and explain. And you know, I really am in
g:eat sL;ppor. ofEzarc...:J11:7 E3
our farmers, and so I will be paying attention to
Warren's recommendation.
.

-

Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion which is to
support, it's in--"BILL FOR AN ACT RELATING TO IMPORTANT AG LANDS",
under 1.b, to remain included in the HSAC package say "aye".
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The vote is--I have one "aye", Mr. Victorino; eight "noes". The
motion is defeated, therefore, it is not, will not be included in the HSAC Legislative
Package.
Members, what is now before you is the balance of the four other remaining bills
reported by Policy Committee Chairman Mateo for your de--decision.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
On October 30, 2007 and again on November 1, 2007, your Policy Committee met
and discussed the matter pertaining to the Hawaii State Association of Counties.
Councilmember Pontanilla, also the HSAC Treasurer, transmitted correspondence
requesting consideration of proposals introduced by individual counties for inclusion
in the 2008 HSAC Legislative Package.
After review and discussion, your Committee voted and recommended approval of
the five legislat.is!e bills that should be included in the 2008 Legislative Package.
Your Policy Cocrimite.e recommended out of Committee that those five bills as
recognized on itie .agenda, [sted on the agenda, be approved and that a copy of this
committee report transn.t:ed to HSAC's Executive Committee..
.

And at this time, once again, Chairman, it
bill listed as Item B.

. . 'iie removal of the proposed State

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; we have nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-135 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 07-140 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF MICHAEL DAVID OGDEN AS SPECIAL ADMINISTRATOR OF
THE ESTATE OF CHARLES BENSON OGDEN VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL.,
CIVIL NO. CV06-00113 JMS LEK", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CI--:AIRM.: 1 .1A, MOVE FOR TH ADOPTION OF COIV:..];T -i - EE
REPORT NO. 07-135.
COUNCILME....1.:7.7':ER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-135. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy Committee met on October 30, 2007, and makes reference to County
Communication No. 07-11, relating to settlement of claims and lawsuits.
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On October 10, 2007, the Department of Corporation Counsel requested
consideration of a possible settlement of a case that alleges wrongful death and
various violations of Charles Benson Ogden's constitutional and civil rights.
Deputy Corporation--Corporation Counsel, and Deputy Chief of Police provided a
general overview of the case before convening in executive session for the purpose
of consulting with legal counsel.
Following executive meeting, your Committee reconvened in, in regular session.
Based on the information received and the recommendation of Corporation Counsel,
your Policy Committee recommends that the resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF MICHAEL DAVID OGDEN AS SPECIAL ADMINISTRATOR OF
THE ESTATE OF CHARLES BENSON OGDEN VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL.,
CIVIL NO. CV06-00113", be adopted
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, any further discussion? With none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Moticc :s carried. We have nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-140.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-136 - POLICY COMMI I I EE:
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 07-141 , entitled "INDEMNIFYING
DARREN AGARANO, RYAN AIKALA, STUART KUNIOKA, AND HALAYUDHA
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MACKNIGHT IN TROY MATTOS, ET AL. V DARREN AGARANO, ET AL., CIVIL
NO. CV07-00220 DAE BMK", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF COMMITTEE
REPORT NO. 07-136.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-136. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: On October 30, Chairman, 2007, your Policy Committee met and
makes reference to County Communication No. 07-9, regarding indemnification
authorization.
Department of the Corporation Counsel, on October 10, 2007, requested
consideration of a proposed resolution indemnifying Darren Agarano, Ryan Aikala,
Stuart Kunioka, and Halayudha Macknight. This case alleges a violation of Plaintiffs
rights under 42 United States Constitution 1983 and the Fourth, Fifth, Eighth, Ninth,
and Fourteenth Amendments.
Deputy Corporation Counsel and Deputy Chief of Police provided a general overview
of the case in regular session before the Committee convened in executive nric.e ig
to consult with legal counsel.
.

Following executive meeting, your Committee convened in regular session. Based
on the information received and the recommendation of Corporation Course., your
Policy Ccnimittee recommends that the resoluticr. entitled "INDEEIVINIFING
DARREN AGARANO, RYAN AIKALA, STUART KUN[OKA, AND HALAYUCH.A"-MAC--"MACKNIGHT IN TROY MA I 10S, ET AL. V. DARREN AGARANO, ET AL.,
CIVIL NO. CV07-00220" be adopted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, discussion on the motion before you? With none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-141.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-137 - POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-142 , entitled "APPROVING THE ACQUISITION
OF REAL PROPERTY AT HAIKU, MAUI, HAWAII", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-270, from the Director of Finance, be
FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CH:!:.Hil1 1 ..A, I MOVE THAT CCI:z:TTEE REPORT NO. 07-137
BE ACTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-137. Mr. Mateo.
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VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Your Policy Committee met on October 30, 2007, and makes reference to County
Communication No. 07-270, from the Director of Finance, transmitting a proposed
resolution approving the acquisition of real property in Haiku, Maui, Hawaii.
The proposed resolution approves the acquisition of approximately 27.9 acres,
including a 1,188 square foot home and all improvements thereon, of property
located at 3350 [sic] Hana Highway, Haiku, Maui, Hawaii, for a purchase price of
$3.2 million. The property has been identified as a possible location for the Haiku
Fire Station.
At the meeting, the Director of Finance, the Fire Chief, and the Deputy Fire Chief
provided information, comment, and also responded to Committee questions.
After a lengthy discussion, your Policy Committee recommends that the resolution
entitled "APPROVING THE ACQUISITION OF REAL PROPERTY IN HAIKU, MAUI,
HAWAII" be adopted and that County Communication No. 07-270 be filed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, prior to recognizing, Chair recognizing Mr. Molina, the Chair would also
inform that we do have Mr. Bal here from the Fire Department to respond to
questions by the Members if you so choose to forward a question to the gentleman.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOL!NA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
First o 7 all, I'd like
the Committee Chai:,
-.Aateo, for putting this
agenda, as well as the Acir. ,:ni=a ::ra
1, in their pursuit of the acquisition of this
and the Fire Department, alorc,.. y colleague from Kahului, Mr. Pontanilla, who
serve--who is our Budget Cha: : ant who supported the appropriation of the
3.2 million for this much needed larf
a fire station in this growing community.
.

-

-,

.

-

, -

And, you know, Mr. Chairman, there's still some folks who feel the fire station should
be put here, there, or some other place. But, ultimately, we need to move forward
and stop spinning our wheels, and look at the bigger picture; and that is a much
needed fire station for this growing community.
And I know the Administration and the Department have made a commitment to meet
with the community to discuss the design plans for what is appropriate for the area.
And I'm really excited about the potential use of this land for other needs as well.
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So if we get too picky, we're going to end up with more delays. And, ultimately, who
gets hurt? The community. So I ask for everyone to come together on this, work
with the Administration and the Department so the ultimate goal of a fire station is
reached for the Haiku area.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Okay, with none-Ms. Anderson, any.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No, no. No, discussion, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The Chair stated his areas of concerns and, therefore, I supported Mr. Mateo with
reservations and the Chair will continue to do so at this time.
If there be no further discussion, Members, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed. say "no."
NOES: NC_I1E.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes."

Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-142.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 07-138 -

PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:

Recommending that County Communication No. 07-119, from the Director of Parks
and Recreation, transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING THE
WAIVER OF CERTAIN PARK REQUIREMENTS FOR A PRIVATELY OWNED AND
MAINTAINED PARK PURSUANT TO SECTION 18.16.320, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
FOR THE KIHEI KAUHALE SUBDIVISION, KIHEI, MAUI, HAWAII", be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-138.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Medeiros, to adopt
Committee Report 07-138. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on July 5, 2007, October 3, 2007,
and again on October 31, 2007, and recommending the filing of the communication
requesting that the County Council waive requirements to provide a comfort station
and parking area for--in a privately owned and maintained park located adjacent to
Waipuilani Road Kihei Kauhale Subdivision, Kih&, 7:ri a u , corsing. of
approximately 10,5(11 scr...iare feet.
Your Committee visited the:.
F.:Fi• later expressed its opinion that the subject lot did
not concur with your Cornrrfttee's concept of a park and declined to waive the
requirements o p
i1ç area and a comfort station.
Your Committee has subsequently sent a letter to the Director of--to the Director of
Parks and Recreation strongly suggesting that the park dedication requirement for,
for the subdivision be met through the collection of an in-lieu park assessment fee of
$236,000.
I respectfully ask the body for their full support, and the filing of this and the adoption
of this committee report.
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Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chairman.
Since I'm not a member of this committee, was not able to attend the site inspection
or the Committee meeting, however, I have read the committee report and I would
just like to thank the Committee members and the Chair of the Committee for their
due diligence on this for holding a high standard of what is acceptable by the County.
And I'm happy to support this committee report's recommendation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Is there any further discussion, Members? With none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
.;CE.•...1MITTEE REPORT
07-139 - PLE3LIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending e following:
That RESOLUTION NO. 07-143 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A
ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE YATES SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED; and
2.

That County Communication No. 07-273, from the Director of Public Works, be
FILED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-139.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
Committee Report 07-139. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on October 31, 2007, and
recommended adoption of a resolution accepting the dedication of a road widening
Lot 2-C for the Yates Subdivision in Wailuku, Maui, along Malaihi Road, consisting of
approximately 912 square feet. This road widening lot runs along the Malaihi Road
frontage. The deferred roadway improvements consist solely of shoulder
improvements since the current zoning does not require curbs and gutters.
I respectfully ask for the body's full support of this resolution and the adoption of this
committee report.
Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried; nine-zero.

Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-143.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-140 - WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE:
Recommending that BILL NO. 68 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING ARTICLE 1 OF TITLE 14, MAUI COUNTY CODE, AND TITLE 18, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO WATER AVAILABILITY", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 07-140.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Ms. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to
adopt Committee Report 07-140. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr., Mr. Chairman.
This committee report recommends passage of "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING ARTICLE 1 OF TITLE 14, MAUI COUNTY CODE, AND TITLE 18, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO WATER AVAILABILITY". The bill, the bill's
expressed purpose, Mr. Chairman, is to establish a policy that requires verification of
a long-term, reliable supply of water before subdivisions are approved.
Our Director of Water Supply, through this bill, is empowered to provide any applicant
for a subdivision with written verification of a long-term supply of water when the
applicant has obtained either a County water meter reservation for subdivisions using
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the County water system or an approved engineering report from the Department of
Health for subdivisions not using the County water system.
Your Committee, Mr. Chairman, met on July 2, 2007, August, 13, 2007, September 6,
2007, September 17, October 15, October 29, and finally on November 2, 2007 to
deliberate on this bill.
Your Committee took constructive comments, Mr. Chairman, from many
organizations, including the Office of Hawaiian Affairs, Earthjustice, the State
Commission on Water Resource Management, and our own Department of
Corporation Counsel, Department of Water Supply, Department of Public Works, as
well as mamy--many members of the development community, including Maui
Land & Pine's Jeff Pearson, KSD representative David Goode, Planning Consultant
Rory Frampton, and made substantial revisions to the original draft, making
implementation of the bill's purpose and intent clear and concise.
Again, the purpose of this bill, long called the "Show me the water bill", is to ensure
that all subdivisions, prior to their approval, have a long-term reliable supply of water.
Your Committee Chair requests full support from the Council and thanks all those
involved in helping promote and bring forward this bill for adoption.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Members, before recognizing anyone for questions or further discussion, the Chair
will note for you at this time that we do have Mr. Eng, our Director of the Department
of Water Supply, present for responses to your questions. We have Mr. Ed Kushi,
Deputy Corporation Counsel from the Department of Corporation Counsel to also
provide responses to questions as he was the lead attorney assigned to the
Committee and also assisted in the drafting of revisions to the proposed ordinance.
You also have Mr. Milton Arakawa, Director of Department of Public Works, available
if you have questions regarding areas that he may be able to provide comment,
particularly regarding areas of concern under subdivision; and of course Mr. Moto as
chief Corporation Counsel.
Are there questions and further discussion on the motion? Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
And as a committee member to the Water Resources Committee, I will gladly support
this, support the bill. As, as, you know, you've seen or you've heard, based on the
number of Committee meetings that was held to discuss this bill, it really had
evolved.
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And the fact that it had become inclusive through the Chairman's leadership,
Ms., Ms. Anderson, it provided greater opportunity for both the private, the
construction people, and all those with, with a stake in being concerned with the
needs for water to participate and participate openly. This was a, a really good
process, and I believe that the end product is, is one that, as Ms. Anderson had, had
indicated, long time in the coming, long time in the making; and to close it, I'm glad
that we finally arrived.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla,
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I, too, will be supporting the bill. I know Ms. Anderson really worked hard on this one
here.
What I'm very glad about is that when we talk about true partnership, towards the
end, it became true partnership with the various departments, along with the
members of the Committee, as well as the private sector. They provided good
information to the Committee in regards to drafting, drafting this final bill.
But I also would like to note and, and give thanks to former colleague,
Councilmember--former Councilmember Dain Kane for originating this particular
"Show me the water bill." So some credit goes to Dain Kane in, in drafting a bill that
is now--I guess we can call Member Anderson the "mother" of the bill. And I think it's
going to be something that not only the County can work with, but also the building
industry.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that descriptive comment.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I don't know—
how do you top that from my colleague from Kahului, but maybe we should call this
the "Mother of all water bills", if anything. But I want to send out my appreciation to
Member Anderson for all of her hard work, and the Committee.
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And it's unfortunate because of the Sunshine Law rulings, non-committee members
like myself cannot participate. But I will give my support to this matter. And it also
gives a little bit more responsibility to the applicant to prove to the Council that there
is the available water source for whatever type of project they have.
So it's a, a new beginning, I guess, which is an overused term for many things, but I
think it is good, good for all of us, and I think it will work out well.
And I, too, want to also send out my kudos to our former colleague, Mr. Kane, for
getting the ball rolling on this matter as well.
And I hope I can stick around here to vote on it, Mr. Chair. I'm on a short leash, I do
have to go. But if I'm not here for the vote, I do want to express my verbal support at
the very least.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The Chair does recognize your time constraints, Mr. Molina, and we are, the Chair is
under—understanding your situation should you need to leave prior to the vote.
However, Members, this is a proposed ordinance, therefore, it needs two readings
before this body; and, and, therefore, I'm sure we will definitely have the sense of
Mr. Molina's decision making either at this meeting or a future meeting.
Okay. We are still under discussion. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Not only would I like to say mahalo to former Councilmember Dain Kane for his
foresight in bringing this out year--couple of years back, and Member Anderson for
not only allowing all of the various groups involved, and our departments, and the
Members, and myself, to be a part of the decision making process, for allowing us to
share our mana'o.
You know--you know, when we started, it was, it was felt that the world was going to
end with this water bill and, and the sky was falling, and Chicken Little was coming
down the road.
But as it evolved and now it's come to fruition, I think we can all sit here and look at it
and say this will be, not the "Mother of all bills," because I think she's a great young
lady and I'm--I wanted to be her son, but I guess I cannot do that now. But this will
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be a landmark decision for which the rest of the State will start looking upon, because
I've already had calls from my colleagues in other counties, you know, wanting to
know how this bill has evolved and why we came with this.
And, and I says, you know, it's because the foresight of the leadership under
Ms. Anderson and you, Mr. Chair, and our Administration. The willingness to work
together--I think that's the word or the statement I'd like to say. This Council has
always been willing to work together and, and find the best result. Is it the perfect
bill? No. Is it the best bill? Yes. And will it solve all our problems? We'll see.
Because again I've said many times, there's no perfect ordinance, no perfect rule, no
perfect bill, and it evolves.
But I thank Corp. Counsel Kushi for his continued diligence in assisting us because of
the legal ramifications. I just hope everybody gives it time. All the, all the developers
out there, just give it some time. We will look at everything as it evolves. More
importantly, this is a great point in our history here in Maui County.
And, again, I thank all of those--and thank you, Ms. Anderson, for allowing me just
my little part of this whole, this whole process.
Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Balsa.
(Councilmember Molina was excused from the meeting at 11:38 a.m.)
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Thank you, Chair.
As a member of the Water Resources Committee, I want to thank Ms. Anderson for
her leadership.
I have to confess that when she first suggested the bill, I was one of those that the,
the "Chicken Little" people, and I thought, "Oh, my gosh, what effect is this going to
have?" But I hung in there and she was very open. She met with everybody who
came along and offered suggestions and recommendations. And it's amazing, you
know, we're often accused of going into deliberations with our minds made up. And I
want the public to know this is not true; that we listened, she listened. People came
and we tweaked it and we moved it around. And I believe that at this point, this is a
great piece of legislation.
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And as everyone has said, it's a beginning. And I always say none of these bills get
put in concrete, most of 'em are on paper, and we can always take a look at it again a
year from now and see how it's going. And if it's not, you know, working out, we can
always go back and fix it again.
But I think it's a very wonderful example of how we can get things going when we all
work together. And, again, I'd like to thank my fellow committee members and all of
the Council, and ask you to please support it. I think it's a good piece of legislation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman
I, too, is not a member of the Water Resources Committee. I tried to follow the
deliberations in the Committee through Akaku. And like my colleague, Member
Molina, I echo the same sentiments about this.
I want to thank Committee Chair Anderson for her leadership in this and for the rest
of the Committee that deliberated on this and has moved this to this point.
I, I, I think this is a good start for all of us, and something that needs to be tried, and,
and see what the results are.
Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I, I was able to watch also on Akaku, the
proceedings.
And I see this as a beginning because although this just applies right now at the
subdivision level, I think that the work of the Committee in the direction which would
require that a more extensive or expansive bill would have to go to the Planning
Commissions because it has to deal with a subject matter that's within their purview.
I think that this is a great beginning and it has been a long time coming because for
so long, we, as Councilmembers, Planning Commission, they always ask, "Well,
what about the water?" And department after department head kept sending out this
little letter saying, 'Well, we'll deal with that later."
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And it was really frustrating, I think, to kind of say that you're going to go forward with
the subdivision and then not even know, at some point in time, what you're going to
do for water. That is not--that's not responsible. And I think for too long it was
allowed to just continue on and on without answering that particular question.
So for me, I want to thank Mr. Kushi because he's hung in there all through the
process. And I especially want to thank the current Water Director and the staff of
the Water Department because I think that they shared their concerns with the
Committee and with the support of the Administration. I think that's what has made
all the difference in moving this type of legislation forward because they finally
shared, I guess, with all of us and with the community, their same concerns about--I
think Mr. Victorino, I saw him pull out his checkbook at one time. You know, we keep
writing checks and we don't know where the water is going to come from. We don't
know how much we have in our account.
And so for me, I really applaud the Chair. I thank the members of the Committee. I
thank the people in the Administration, and especially the members of the public
because they helped to craft this ordinance and they made it, I think, a better, more
workable ordinance because some of the components that were questioned early on,
I believe have been addressed in this. So thank, thank you to all the people that
played a role in this and, certainly, to former Councilmember Kane because I think he
raised the issue and, thankfully, Ms. Anderson, with the help of her Committee,
carried the ball.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, Chair. I did not mean to be remiss. I will be
saying many thank-you's at second and final reading, but I think it's fair to say that
former Councilmember Dain Kane is the "father" of this bill--no offense to his wife-because he introduced this back in 2005. I carried that forward into this new term so
that we could further address it. And his former Legislative Aide, Jock Yamaguchi,
helped to formulate the original bill and he now works for me. And Jock has stuck
with this bill through many incarnations, many revisions, and, well, I'm not going to
label what he is on this bill. I don't think--I think he'd be offended if . . . he's the "son"
of the bill.
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But I do want to thank Damn Kane because he, you know, he initiated this originally.
And while the bill has evolved quite a bit since the original draft and changed its
scope in some manners, it was the initiative of former member Dain Kane who
brought this forward, and so I want to thank him now for that because now, you know,
the baby is ready to be up and walking now.

And I think we've got a bill that is going to protect the water resources for the people
of this County into the future, be of great assistance to not only the Department of
Water Supply, but also to the Department of Public Works in how they process
subdivisions. And it gives fair warning, actually, "fair" warning to all those who are
out there wanting to develop lands in Maui County that you gotta think first about the
water and put your attention there first and foremost. And if you don't have water,
don't put any more eggs in that basket because it, it will not be fruitful for you unless
you've got water.
And we all know that we're at a stage now that our resource is being stretched to the
max, and I'm not going to bring up any numbers, Mr. Chairman, because it would
only bring us down today. But this is a happy day that this bill is taking flight, and so
therefore, I thank all the Members for their support.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Is there anyone else that wishes to question or speak at this time?
The Chair would ask Mr. Eng to come forward, please.
I have just a few questions. And, Members, I would ask if you would allow me this
since, of course, my concern is the water system for the island of Lanai and it's, this
bill's importance and impact on, on the system. As you are well aware, we have only
one system and one aquifer on our island.
So, Mr. Eng, whether it be you or, or if you need assistance from Mr. Kushi, I'm open
to responses from whoever is more comfortable.
So my, you know, my understanding, Mr. Eng, is that in the bill, when we say the
"plan", the plan, the word "plan" is used, we are reference--are we referencing, as my
understanding of the legislation, is that we are referring to the Water Use
Development Plan that was adopted by the Council in 1990? Is that a good
understanding on my part?
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DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY JEFFREY ENG: Yes, Chairman Hokama, that's also my
understanding. It refers to the current Water Use and Development Plan. So for the
time being, it is the one that was developed back in 1990. And then as we develop
the future Water Use and Development Plan, I expect it to refer to the current Plan.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You know, with my years with our island, I know that we had two
drafts since 1990. We had a '92--1992 draft and a 1997 draft. Never made it to
Council for formal adoption, but, you know, lot of time and effort went into those
drafts, but those drafts are not considered to be used, right? Only what has been
formally adopted, which is the 1990 Plan, is what we base our decisions on. Is,
would that be a good understanding on my part as how the Department will be
making decisions on this legislation?
DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY: Yes, Mr. Chairman, that is correct. It is again the, the
approved current Plan, which would be the 1990 Plan.
Again, the Plan, though, is just one of the many aspects that we would be reviewing
in our verification of the new water source.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And I, I bring that up, Mr. Eng, with all respect to my colleagues,
Ms. Anderson as our Chair of the Committee, is that earlier in today's meeting, I don't
know if you were privy to hearing it, but the Members have a concern of outdated
information. And this is one of my concerns that we are now going to rely on a
seventeen-year-old plan to make decisions.
You know, I think all of us would feel a lot better if we knew that we're basing things
on something that is more, how can the Chair say it, timely or more reflective of
what's happening within the system within the most recent timeframe that is practical
in collection as well as presentation of data to the public and, and to this body.
So what would be, in your opinion, a reasonable timeframe of valid information? One
year? Two years? Because I hope you would agree with me, seventeen years is a
little too long.
DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY: That's correct, Mr. Chair.
You know, in our analysis of any new source and even I, I believe I may have kind of
referenced in yesterday's Water Resources Committee meeting, that the, the new
Water Use and Development Plan that is currently being developed, we are, in fact,
using many of those ideas in our current plan to develop and expand our, our new
sources.
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So we're not looking backward at all. We are looking forward even though we will
refer to the information in the current approved Water Use and Development Plan. I,
we, I think we can all, can agree that much of that is outdated and may be irrelevant.
I, I probably, maybe for legal reasons, would refer to it; but we are looking forward.
And we have a new understanding of where we have to develop new sources. We
have a much better understanding of our aquifers and our potential new sources.
So, you know, that's really the direction the Department is going for their information
and data.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Eng.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, thank you. If I could weigh in on this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
You're, I'm sure, aware that of all the sectors of the County's new Water Use and
Development Plan that's being processed, the Lanai section is in its final draft form
and it's being reviewed by the Lanai Water Advisory Committee, so it's likely to be the
first section of the new Water Use and Development Plan that's going to be ready for
adoption by this Council--and they're working on that right now. We're hoping it will
be forthcoming in the very near future.
But as regards to the Plan, the Water Use and Development Plan, in this bill, it is one
of the very many factors that the Director will be reviewing in sending comments to
the State if any private, private developer is going to be promoting a private water
source in order to get a subdivision approved.
So it's not just the Water Use and Development Plan, whether it's old and outdated or
not. It's also going to be the current General Plan, the current Community Plans, any
adverse impacts that the Director feels might be appropriate in reviewing the
engineering report. And that gives us some local input because all potable water
systems, whether they are private systems for private development or whether they
are systems that the County develops for potable use, all have to be approved by the
State Department of Health.
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And so the way this bill is written, it allows our Director of Water Supply to have some
input to the Department of Health during the review period of that engineering report.
So we, when we put the Plan in here, and in our discussions, we made it clear that
this is only one component, and that we left this in because we know that the current
Plan we have is outdated. But because we put money in, Mr. Chairman, to
accelerate the current update, we're looking forward to having that done within a
year. And we did have Mr. Carl Freedman, the consultant who's working on that,
come to our Committee yesterday--was it yesterday? Yeah. And he gave us an
update.
So we're all feeling really good about the direction we're going in and hopefully we'll
have a viable plan that will not only be reflective of the direction and the choices that
the County has in the different development strategies that might be out there, but
also in going into our new General Plan, that we're not going to be over-designating
lands that we have no, no hope to provide water for.
So this all works together, and I think you can rest assured that Lanai is going to be
protected by this bill also. Whatever source they currently have has already been
approved by an engineering report, so it's very likely that they're, as long as they
have the capacity, adequate capacity, they're going to be okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank, thank, thank--the Chair appreciates your additional comments,
Ms. Anderson.
You know, this is one of the interesting times. I'm, I'm the guy that's not on the
committee that brought forth the legislation, so just bear with me, Members, just for a
quick few questions.
To Mr. Arakawa, our Director of Public Works, it is in your and your Department's
view that the term in this bill's legislation for subdivision in no manner creates
potential conflict in your administration and your operations regarding subdivision
reviews and approvals?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS MILTON ARAKAWA: Mr. Chair, we've reviewed the bill
and worked with the Committee in coming up with the final language. And from our
standpoint, we support the bill and we believe that we can work with the provisions
that are the required provisions and it will jive with our subdivision requirements.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That, that, I'm happy to hear that.
One question I, I would have, and that would be under 14.12.050, Members, this is
under the Director's comments on engineering reports, letter "0", whether it be for
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Mr. Eng or Mr. Kushi, you know, it's my understanding, and, and I thought if any Act,
Federal Act we would list would be the Safe Drinking Water Act. And so maybe you
can help me understand 303(d), because the Chair's understanding the Clean Water
Act is more regarding pollutant discharge and elimination of such pollutions; and,
therefore, that's why we have a specific application process under the Clean Water
Act to reduce or deal with pollutant discharges.
And so can, can you just maybe help me understand this, this portion of the
legislation, please.
DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY: Yes, Mr. Chair.
It's my understanding of this, this item regarding the Clean Water Act. And as I
interpret it and view it, this will come into play when the new source requires some
type of treatment and, potentially, in that treatment, there is a discharge. For
example, reverse osmosis, desalination, of which you have a, a concentrate or brine
and you may, like on the mainland for instance, they do discharge that perhaps into
the ocean or into a body of water.
So this will be--give assurances that, that body of water in which it would be
discharged into, whatever processed water you would call it, is not adversely
impacted. So this is a good additional item to see included in this bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I, I am happy to hear that response, Mr. Eng, so thank you for
that.
One of the final things that I was concerned about, especially since on Lanai, we
have an existing system, existing sources, and, of course, you know, we have placed
in our policy regarding the use of nonpotable versus potable for specific uses on the
island, but one of the things that caught my eye and, and I was hoping either Chair
Anderson or, or other Committee members can provide comment for me, is regarding
existing users that are under the existing system. And, of course, for those of us that
can go back thirty - forty years, there was a Central Maui Water Source Development
Agreement. You had parties that joined with the County, anted up cash to expand
source capacity in construction of transmission and distribution lines, and that in
return they would get a ratio, a pro rata ratio of their investment back for future
needs. And I'm sure that was done with engineering reports, and it was done
through old hydrologist numbers. And I know that it has changed over the years and
that the yield numbers and source output has changed accordingly. But how would
this legislation impact those that already had in the past what we believed was legal
and binding agreements?
You want to answer that Mr. Eng or Mr. Kushi?
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: In regards to the Central Maui Joint Venture Agreement,
that has long since expired. Everybody involved in that has gotten their share of
water as it was available, and they have all been since reimbursed for their upfront
expenses in developing that water source. And so in, in reply to that specific
example that you gave, that is kind of like not an issue anymore.
If there is a water source development agreement that the County is currently
negotiating with somebody, they're still going to have to get, whether it's the County
that promotes the, the development of the source or the private entity developing the
source, it's still going to have to go through the Department of Health's potable
system water system regulations and come up with the engineering report. And so
nothing that we're doing in this bill is any different than what State law already
requires.
All this bill does is say you've got to show you have the water before you get your
construction plans approved. And the reason that's important is because many times
subdivisions bond their construction improvements, and then they sell their lots.
They can get a bond and get final subdivision approval without actually putting in any
construction improvements and sell off the lots; and then come to the County and
say, "Well, I've sold off all these lots. Give me some water," even though the County
has told them all along there is no available water.
So what we're trying to avoid through this bill is having subdivisions being bonded
and sold off to individual lot owners, and then coming to the County after the fact and
saying, 'Well, now I have 150 lot owners. You have to give me water."
This bill says: "You find the water upfront. Either you get a water meter reservation
from the County if we have the source, or you develop the source according to State
regulation and prove to us that you have the water."
So this bill in no way will inhibit any private source agreements. I know I spoke with
Grant Chun of A&B about this several weeks ago. He had some concerns. If we're
going to develop a water source agreement with a private entity and say there's
going to be two million gallons provided out of this source, they get a million gallons
for their, their use; the County gets a million gallons for our use. That million gallons
for their use can be used incrementally as they need it. There's no need for them to
be forced to use it with any kind of timeframe.
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So I think that we've answered those concerns, and I hope I've answered your
concern. I'm, I'm not really certain if I have, but I tried to.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair appreciates your comments, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So Mr. Moto or Mr. Kushi, is that a good assessment and, and summary
by Ms. Anderson? There is no appeals, there is no additional legal steps that could
impact the old joint venture agreement with the County of Maui and various entities?
CORPORATION COUNSEL BRIAN MOTO: Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good afternoon.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: The--I'll make some brief points, and if Mr. Kushi wants to add
to them, I'll, I'll allow--I'll ask him to do so.
First of all, on the Central Maui Joint Venture Agreement, I can confirm what
Councilmember Anderson has just stated. As far back as some years ago, and I
think this was back when Wayne Nishiki was still a Councilmember and this issue
regarding the Central Maui Joint Venture Agreement came up, at that time, I, I think I
believe I expressed publicly to the Council that our opinion was that, that joint venture
agreement had expired.
I, the other point I will make very briefly is that when it comes to water source
development agreements with private entities, that which are agreements that
between the County and any person to develop water resources by constructing a
structure or treating water sources, that's the subject of another ordinance that's
already on the books in Chapter 14.03. That's not, of course, in this bill. This is
something that's already a matter of law. And under that ordinance, Chapter 14.03,
such water source development agreements with private entities would come before
this Council for review and approval.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any, anything, Mr. Kushi?
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL EDWARD S. KUSHI JR.: Just briefly, Mr. Chair.
What, what Mr. Moto said is, of course, correct.
The Central Maui Joint Venture was done years ago with the Board of Water Supply
in their capacity as a semiautonomous entity. We have taken the position, when the
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Board was still semiautonomous, in response to some of the joint venturers, that
"Your agreement has terminated by the terms of the agreement itself."
Now that the Board is not semiautonomous, we are still taking that position that there
is no joint venture agreement.
Hypothetically, if, if there was, even if there was--and not to say that there is, but
even if there was, their, the terms of the agreement provided them in, in
consideration for their infrastructure improvements, etc., source reservations from the
County system. That being the case, if that agreement should, should, should
surface and a court would say, "Hey, County, you owe them water," it will come from
the County system, not from a--because they did not do any private systems.
So, in essence, that would not affect—it would affect this bill in terms of the Water
Department's source of supply; but, as of this date, there, there is no reservation or,
or capacity reservation for any of the joint venturers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for those comments, Mr. Kushi and Mr. Moto.
The one thing--my last, basically last question, and I'm just more concerned about
the existing guys, the existing uses. And for Lanai, let's take our Manele Bay Hotel.
We go in for renovation, adjustments, replacement of infrastructure basically, you
know, you're doing re-basins, re-toilets, and trying to make it more competitive for the
marketable market competition, and the sense is there is no additional water required
for this type of construction project.
It would be my understanding, Mr. Eng, that they would not need to go through the
process of approval that the bill outlines. Is that a good understanding on, on my
part, regarding the existing?
DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
You know, we're seeing more and more of that as, as properties, particularly older
hotel properties are retrofitting their plumbing, is that they may be doing some
improvements. They could possibly be even adding additional plumbing fixtures and
things like that but because they're using low-flow plumbing fixtures, their net result in
water demand may even be less.
So, therefore, because their, their demand is less, there is really no need for us to
review any, any new source.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY: Thank you.

CHAIR HOKAMA: I, I, I wasn't sure where in the bill that, that whether it was clear, so I just
asked that so that it's part of our minutes, Members, that should someone ask "What
about the existing people on the system today that is being served x-gallons for a
specific use?"
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I can point that out, that-CHAIR HOKAMA: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
--that is on page three of the bill under
Section 14.12.030, "Exemptions. This chapter shall not apply to: Building permits as
described in chapter 18.28 of this code, or other ministerial construction permits that
do not require new or additional water services."
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And this is only as it relates to potable water, correct?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That's right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Drinking water.
Okay, thank you for that, Ms. Anderson.
Let's see, do I have any more questions before I--okay. Now my last question and,
you know, maybe Ms. Anderson, you can. The Chair's understanding, under the
existing processes, not from, excluding this bill, existing water requirements, future
water requirements are verified by Mr. Eng and Department of Water Supply. And
that's normally done during the subdivision process. New source development would
be a review and approval by State Department of Health? Is that a, my, the
current . .
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DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY: In fact, yes, Mr. Chair, that is the current procedure and
requirement, is for them to submit their engineering report to the Department of
Health.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And, and the current law or policy is that the Commission on Water
Resource Management is charged with the record keeping of water use and actual
sustainable yield requirements and compliance to the percentages of pumpage, I
would say.
DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY: Yes, Mr. Chair. The State Water Commission basically
monitors and polices, not a pumpage from the individual aquifers. And so, therefore,
they regulate the, the pump permits, you know, the pump installation permits, drilling
permits.
But with the new guidelines the Department of Health has recently issued regarding
new sources, the State Water Commission, as well as the County of Maui, are
interagent--interagencies that participate in the review of these engineering reports.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that.
Ms. Anderson, my last one.
Is this for any and all subdi--type of subdivisions or is this just geared for housing
subdivisions?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It, it's for any subdivision that requires water service.
There is an exemption, Mr. Chairman, for subdivisions that do not require water
service, such as family subdivisions that are already defined in Chapter 18 of the
Code, where they can defer their improvements. This is already a legally allowed
consolidations and resubdivisions that do not create additional developable lots, road
widing--widening lots, utility lots or easements for access for utility purposes. Those
are all exempt.
Also exempt, Mr. Chairman, are subdivisions that would not be regulated as a public
water system under the State Department of Health rules. And that would mean,
excuse me, under their regulations right now, any subdivision that is fifteen lots or
less and serves twenty-five people or less is not required to be approved by the State
Department of Health. That isn't to say that they couldn't go through that system and
get regulated for the purpose of assurances to those people who are using the
source.
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But, currently, the Department of Health does not regulate subdivisions who provide
a private source of water to fifteen lots or twenty-five people or less. And that, of
course, would be many people who are on their own private source. We have
examples all throughout Maui County where there might be one or two lots off of one
well and it's a private source. That's their kuleana.
And so because the Department of Health doesn't regulate it, we didn't feel that we
should include that in this bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. Did the Committee discuss--and, and, and my apologies,
Members, I'm just trying to get my, my, my, some of my questions squared away this
point in time.
Did the Committee discuss how this bill would impact or not have any impact at all on
Department of Hawaiian Home Lands projects that are not residential? And, and I
bring that up because we have been told there's a potential 80-acre
industrial/commercial subdivision development by Hawaiian Homes. And, you know,
I cannot see them not asking the County for water from our system. So was, is that
something you folks tried to address or chose not to address through this legislation,
please?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, Mr. Chairman. One of the criteria or factors for
consideration in the review of the engineering report is whether or not the proposed
use would have, would have adverse impact on Department of Hawaiian Home
Lands' current reservations or projected future uses.
We just culled out Department of Hawaiian Home Lands. We did not say whether it
was residential or what the use might be. And, as a matter of fact, the State
Constitution and the Hawaiian Homes Commission Act gives priority use to DHHL,
and so we honored that in this bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Including non-residential?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It's not, it's not differentiated, Mr. Chairman. It's just urn,
um.
CHAIR HOKAMA: °Cause I would be in full corn--agreement that, and, and I will be happy
to honor the need of our water to provide for the Hawaiian Homes Housing Projects.
You know, I, but when, you know, you're asking for about 80 acres of non-residential
development, I don't think that was the intent of Federal law either. So, again, my,
that was my question if that has any impact or bearing-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --with this.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know if, I think I know where you mean, down on
Puunene. They're going to, I think what they told me is they have a private water
source already, so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ah, see, 'cause the, the Director, Mr. Kane, told me that he was looking
at the County water.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, then he's got to get in line and get a County water
meter reservation just like everybody else. This does not exempt them from that at
all,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that
You had any questions, Mr. Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes, Mr. Chair, if you're done with your questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I, I am done. I'm happy to relinquish the floor to anyone.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
Yeah, now that we have the representatives from the Administration and, and a
follow-up of your questions, you, you pretty much asked, I was interesting in finding
out if there was going to be any impact on the Hawaiian Homes Commission Act of
1920, and I think Member and Committee Chair Anderson answered that.
My next question was going to be, in subdivisions that will not be using County
systems or water sources and be on catchment and/or have repairing rights that have
traditionally--water has been drawn from streams and, and from other natural
sources, does this bill have any effect on that, those subdivisions?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson, would you care to respond?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know, if they, if they are using existing stream flow,
is that you're referencing? As long it's an existing use, there would be no impact.
We also have a consideration if this is a new source that's going to be used, that one
of the factors that need to be considered is whether or not there will be an adverse
impact to traditional and customarily--customary Hawaiian rights and practices.
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And our definition, under the definition section of the bill, Member Medeiros, says
that: "Traditional and customary native Hawaiian rights and practices means the
rights of ahupuaa tenants who are descendents of native Hawaiians who inhabited
the Hawaiian Islands prior to 1778, including the cultivation or propagation of taro on
one's own kuleana and the gathering of hihiwai, opae, oopu, limu, thatch, ti leaf, aho
cord, and medicinal plants for subsistence, cultural, and religious practices, as set
forth in Article XII, section 7 of the Hawaii State Constitution, and section 174C-101,
Hawaii Revised Statutes." That 174C, HRS, is already existing law protecting these
rights. That's in the State Water Code.

So we've covered that. And in addition to that, we've also just passed out, which will
be coming in our next committee report, a definition, an overall definition in
Chapter 14, our new Water Code, that expressly states that none of the provisions in
this Water Code will abridge any Native Hawaiian rights as stated in the State
Constitution and including the Hawaiian Homes Commission Act.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you, Member Anderson.
And, so, my concern, because as I said previously, I, I'm not a member of your
Committee, and it was difficult following the entire deliberations on Akaku, so there
were gaps in the knowledge I received about your meetings.
So the example I gave, if there is a subdivision that, and in East Maui we have many
areas not served by County water systems, if there is a subdivision that decides that
they have in the past and will continue to use catchment systems, will this have an
effect on them receiving their permits to proceed?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And they're using catchment systems that are approved
by the State?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Then it shouldn't affect them at all.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
What was the participation of Hawaiian Homes and the Office of Hawaiian Affairs in,
in crafting your water bill?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: As you will note in the committee report, that we
received support from OHA; we received support from Department of Hawaiian
Home Lands. And, actually, the Committee received correspondence from the
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Director of Water of Supply to Karolyn Mossman, who is President of the Kula
Community Association, regarding the water credits agreement between the
Department of Home Lands and the Department of Water Supply. That would not
have any impact, or this bill would not have any impact on that.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Member Anderson.
And mahalo, Mr. Chairman, for allowing me this opportunity to ask questions. But not
being a member, like yourself, there were many gap areas in information. I
understood about the water bill, but the confidence I had in the Water Resources
Committee with the leadership of Member Anderson and the Committee members,
and I know for sure from listening to other deliberations, that Member Mateo would
certainly ask and represent the questions that the Native Hawaiian communities
would want to have been asked. So thank you for this opportunity.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
As one member of the Committee, we had lot of discussion in regards to Department
of Hawaiian Home Lands, and, and the Committee made sure that we wouldn't
jeopardize the agreements with the Hawaiian Home Lands.
But you bring out a very important issue, and, and the issue is that, and the way I
understand it after talking to Mr. Kane, that because Department of Hawaiian Home
Lands, you know, their, I guess, budget is dwindling, they're looking at different
alternatives in, in trying to provide more affordable housing to the Hawaiian
community.
And one of the things that they're doing on Maui is basically what you mentioned and
I think Member Anderson confirmed, about the possibility of leasing Department of
Hawaiian Home Lands to, I guess, developers so that the revenues that they
generate would provide housing for the Hawaiian community.
I, I, I don't think we addressed that aspect in this proposed bill, but I agree with
Member Anderson that in, in, in such a case like this, that they should be waiting in
line also. That part of the process that, or thinking that they, they have right now,
leasing out land to developers for gaining some monies to provide more homes for
the Hawaiian community. So if they're going to lease their land, then for industrial
subdivisions, then I agree with Member Anderson, they should go, you know, stand in
line.
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Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Well, the Chair's concern, Members, is that, you know, the proposed site that was
shared to me was interesting. It is not within our General Plan intent for that area; it
is not in the Community Plan and its intent for that, that area.
You know, you know, it's--goes against all our planning documents, and so for some,
the people might say, "Well, what's new? We always get proposals for amendments
and revisions." But I think it's something that eventually we're going to need to have
further discussion and some adjustments in policy should it not be truly beneficial to,
to not only those of the beneficiaries of the specific program, but to the general
community as it relates to the County's water system.
Are there any further questions? Are there fur--Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, just, just a comment on, on this discussion regarding
Hawaiian Homes and their, their leasing for, to, to businesses.
A case in point, it would just be a total question on legalities because case in point on
Molokai, Molokai because of no third-party lease is the reason our island lost one of
the largest farmers on our, on our community, Larry Jefts, who now operates on
Oahu. So his removal from the island was based on his inability to hang on to his
third-party leases. So that, in itself, will, will present another issue altogether when
we get to it.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for bringing that fact forward because that was, truly made a
difference on Molokai's economy and job opportunities. So thank you for that,
Mr. Mateo.
Further discussion? Further questions for our resource personnel that is with you,
Members? If not, the Chair will be calling the question which is to adopt Committee
Report 07-140, passage on first reading, ordering to print, bill amending Article 1 of
Title 14 and Title 18 of the Maui County Code relating to water availability. All in
favor of the motion please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will state that we have eight "ayes"; one "'excused",
Mr. Molina.
Members, the Chair's understanding is we have completed this portion of the
agenda. I am well aware of the time, so the Chair will pose to you would you care for
your lunch break? And the Chair is open to either a 1:45 or 2:00 p.m., re--return to
the chambers. And I will tell you, the Council meeting takes precedent over all other
business.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Two p.m., Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Two p.m.? One forty-five?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Two p.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: One forty-five? Two p.m.?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Two p.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, the Chair will call that the Council of the County of Maui for the
regular meeting of 16 November 2007 shall be in recess until 2:00 p.m., this
afternoon, in the Chambers.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 12:27 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 2:05 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular meeting of 16 November 2007 of the Maui County Council
shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk, can you refer the Council to where we are on our day's agenda, please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yes, Mr. Chairman, we are at communications.
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The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 07-304

- KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated October 29, 2007)

In accordance with Resolution No. 99-26, transmitting a copy of the report of short
term investments for the quarter ended September 30, 2007
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-304.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to file
County Communication 07-304. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair, this communication from the Finance
Director provides Council the quarterly report of the County's short term investments
for the period ending September 30, 2007. The report conveys total income earnings
from these investments for the quarter as $3,939,938.55
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Is there any further discussion on the motion before you, Members? Having none, all
in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 07-305 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated November 7, 2007)
Informing that the Office of Council Services is recommending the appointment of
Michael J. Geers to fill the position of Legislative Analyst, and informing that the
following motions will be entertained:
1.

A motion to adopt a proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING THE
APPOINTMENT OF MICHAEL J. GEERS AS A LEGISLATIVE ANALYST IN
THE OFFICE OF COUNCIL SERVICES"; and

2.

A motion to file this communication.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
CHAIRMAN, PURSUANT TO SECTION 5(H) OF THE RULES OF
COUNCIL, STAFF APPOINTMENTS ARE EXEMPT FROM
COMMITTEE REFERRAL REQUIREMENTS. THEREFORE, ON
YOUR BEHALF, MR. CHAIR, I MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF
THE RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 07-305.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mister, we have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt the
resolution entitled "APPROVING THE APPOINTMENT OF MICHAEL J. GEERS AS
A LEGISLATIVE ANALYST IN THE OFFICE OF COUNCIL SERVICES".
Mr. Mateo.
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VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, could we have the Clerk read the resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
Michael Greer [sic] was one of sixty-four applicants. He was the top pick in test
scores, interview, and response to questions. Mr. Greer has a law degree, a political
science degree, and a background in business and budgeting, and he also served as
an officer in the United States Coast Guard. Mr. Greer is experienced and well
qualified to fill the Legislative Analyst position in the Council Services, and I ask the
Members for their consideration.
And, Chairman, I would also like to include in the motion the filing of this
communication as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
The Chair so notes the addition of the filing of the communication. Any further
discussion, Members? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Just for the record, is this Michael "Greer" or Michael J.
Geers?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Michael J. Geers.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. I just thought it was important for the record to
establish who we're hiring.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further questions or discussion on the matter before you? With none all in favor
of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-144.
NO. 07-306

BENJAMIN M. ACOB, PROSECUTING ATTORNEY,
(dated November 8, 2007)

Pursuant to Appendix A of Ordinance No. 3462, transmitting a copy of a Grant Award
letter dated November 5, 2007, from the Department of the Attorney General for the
Victim Witness Assistance Program for the period July 1, 2007 to June 30, 2009 in
the amount of $122,480 for each fiscal year.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-306 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee,
NO. 07-307 - CAROL S. GENTZ, COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT
PROGRAM MANAGER, (dated November 3, 2007)
Transmitting copies of the following:
1.

"FACT SHEET, REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS 2008
CONSOLIDATED/ANNUAL ACTION PLAN July 1, 2008 to June 30,
2009";

2.

"COUNTY OF MAUI - CDBG 2008 ANNUAL ACTION PLAN (AAP)
SUBMISSION SCHEDULE"; and
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3.

"CDBG PROGRAM PROJECT EVALUATION & RATING SYSTEM".

The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-307 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-308 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated November 5, 2007)
In accordance with Section 17 of Budget Ordinance No. 3289, transmitting a report
on transfers from the General Fund and the Department of Water Supply Revenue
Fund to the Bond Fund as of October 31, 2007.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-308 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-309

- KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated November 5, 2007)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
GENERAL BUDGET PROVISIONS 'FINANCIAL PROCEDURES - SECTION 17' OF
THE FISCAL YEAR 2008 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS
TO THE GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OR NOTES".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-309 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-310 - JEFFREY S. HUNT, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated November 9, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 19.29, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO RURAL DISTRICTS", and
related documents.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-310 be referred to the Planning Committee.
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NO. 07-311 - JANE E. LOVELL, DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL,
(dated November 2, 2007)

Requesting an opportunity to provide an update on Special Counsel Paul Alston's
work relating to the potential acquisition of Wailuku Water Company assets.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-311 be referred to the Policy Committee.
NO. 07-312 - TAMARA HORCAJO, DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated November 2, 2007)
In accordance with Section 13.04.060, Maui County Code, informing of the temporary
closure of Kalama Skateboard Park from November 6, 2007 to no later than
November 21, 2007.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-312 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
(COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-312 WAS FILED LATER IN
THE MEETING. See pages 83 through 85 for discussion.)
NO. 07-313 - MICHAEL J. MOLINA, COUNCILMEMBER,

(dated November 1, 2007)
Transmitting a draft bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 10.48, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO STOPPING, STANDING
AND PARKING". The purpose of the draft bill is to restrict parking along both sides
of Ulumau Place between Baldwin Avenue and Loko Place in Paia.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-313 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
NO. 07-314 - TAMARA HORCAJO, DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated October 26, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING A GRANT OF A
LICENSE TO OCCUPY COUNTY REAL PROPERTY TO TOM MORROW
EQUESTRIAN ARENA".
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The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-314 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
NO. 07-315 - TAMARA HORCAJO, DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated October 25, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING A SECOND
AMENDMENT TO LEASE OF REAL PROPERTY TO LAHAINA RESTORATION
FOUNDATION".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-315 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
NO. 07-316

- JEFFREY S. HUNT, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated November 1, 2007)

Transmitting copies of the following:
1.

RESOLUTION NO. 01-141, "ADOPTING THE COUNTY OF MAUI
REPETITIVE LOSS PROPERTIES FLOODPLAIN MANAGEMENT PLAN";

2.

"COUNTY OF MAUI REPETITIVE LOSS PROPERTIES FLOODPLAIN
MANAGEMENT PLAN - UPDATED 2007"; and

3.

'COUNTY OF MAUI REPETITIVE LOSS PROPERTIES FLOODPLAIN
MANAGEMENT PLAN ANNUAL EVALUATION REPORT OCTOBER 2007".

The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-316 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
NO. 07-317 - CHERYL K. OKUMA, DIRECTOR OF ENVIRONMENTAL
MANAGEMENT, (dated November 7, 2007)
Transmitting three proposed resolutions entitled:
1.

"ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF SEWERLINE EASEMENT B FOR SITE 10
AT KEHALANI SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI
COUNTY CODE";
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2.

"ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF SEWERLINE EASEMENT D FOR SITE 10
AT KEHALANI SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI
COUNTY CODE"; and

3.

"ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF SEWERLINE EASEMENT E FOR SITE 10
AT KEHALANI SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3A4.015, MAUI
COUNTY CODE".

The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-317 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
NO. 07-318 - CHERYL K. OKUMA, DIRECTOR OF ENVIRONMENTAL
MANAGEMENT, (dated November 7, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
SEWERLINE EASEMENT D FOR OHIA AT KEHALANI PHASE II, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-318 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
NO. 07-319 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS,
(dated November 5, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A ROAD
WIDENING TO FOR THE MAILEPAI HUI LAND SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-319 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Members, you have the Chair's recommendation of referral to the various standing
committees of the Council. Are there any questions or-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --requests?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair. Could I have a quick recess in
discussion of Item No. 07-312? I need some guidance on that particular matter.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Prior to taking up Mr. Victorino's request, is there any others
before the Chair makes a decision on Mr. Victorino? Okay, if--there being no other,
Mr. Victorino, how much time would you like to request?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Three minutes--hopefully, that's all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We'll just go time certain, recess till two twenty-five.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 2:18 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 2:23 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall return to the convening of the regular meeting of 16 November
2007, Members.
Members, the Clerk just gave you the Chair's recommendation of referrals of County
Communication 07-306, up to and inclusive of 07-319. The Chair recognizes
Mr. Victorino.

DISCUSSION AND ACTION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO.07-312
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank, thank you, Mr. Chair.
MR. CHAIR, I WOULD LIKE TO MOVE TO FILE COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 07-312.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Medeiros, to
file County Communication 07-312.
Before I recognize Mr. Victorino, Mr. Clerk, will you again bring forward Item 07-312.
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County Communication No. 07-312 was presented at this time.
NO. 07-312 - TAMARA HORCAJO, DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated November 2, 2007)
In accordance with Section 13.04.060, Maui County Code, informing of the temporary
closure of Kalama Skateboard Park from November 6, 2007 to no later than
November 21, 2007.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Our Committee--this communication is really for informational purposes. It has been
put in The Maui New and other publications. And from what I was told last night by
some people down at the, in the Kihei area that I attended a meeting, that they were
very pleased with what was going on down there.
So being that this would not come back to us and it should be completed before the
twenty-first, I felt like the filing of this communication would be recommended; and
that I would like to thank the department head, Director Horcajo, for bringing this
forward and making sure we knew what was going on at Kalama Park, the skatepark.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? With none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have nine "ayes."
Are there any other questions or requests to the Chair regarding referrals of County
Communications? Okay, having none, they shall be referred to the various standing
committees as noted on the left hand margin of your agenda.
Mr. Clerk.
The following bill for an ordinance was presented.

ORDINANCE
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 62 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE REPEALING
SECTION 3.48.465, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO TAXPAYERS SIXTY YEARS OF AGE OR OVER
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
What the Chair will be asking you, Members, at this time with no objections, to take a
item out of our agendized sequence to try and meet some of the time limitations of
our resource people.
So, if there are no objections, the Chair would like to bring forward from "Unfinished
Business", consideration of Committee Report 07-129. Are there any objections by
the Members?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered. Therefore, Mr. Clerk, will you please bring up
Committee Report 07-129.
Committee Report No. 07-129 listed under "Unfinished Business" was presented at this
time.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 18, 2007
Page 86

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
COMMITTEE REPORT
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-129 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-145 , entitled "WAIVER OF COMFORT
STATION AND PARKING AREA REQUIREMENTS IN THE PINEAPPLE HILL
AT KAPALUA PHASE II SUBDIVISION, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII,
PURSUANT TO SECTION 18.16.320, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED;
and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-274, from the Director of Parks and
Recreation, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-129.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Medeiros, to adopt
Committee Report 07-129. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Your Public Works and Facilities Committee met on October 3, 2007, and
recommended the adoption of the proposed resolution waiving the requirements to
provide a comfort station and parking areas in the privately owned and maintained
linear park running from Lower Honoapiilani Road to Honoapiilani Highway in the
Pineapple Hill at Kapalua Phase II Subdivision, Lahaina, Maui, consisting of
approximately 33,905 square feet.
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Your Committee discussed the—discussed the park, the Department of Parks and
Recreation support for the proposed resolution.
Your Committee also supports the waiver of these facilities given the subject park will
be connected to the existing Napili Park, and offers comfort station and parking.
I respectfully ask the body for their support on this resolution and the adoption of the
committee report.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The Chair will just note for the Members' reference that we do have Director Horcajo
from Parks and Recreation present should you need her resources to respond to
your questions or concerns, as well as I believe it's the CIP Coordinator for Parks,
Mr. Pat Maui, is also available to the Members of the Council should there be
questions that he could assist in his responses.
We are under discussion or questions. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair, and I thank the Members for postponing to
this date this particular issue.
I was able to gather the majority of the information and, actually, this morning, I was
able to actually get the minutes surrounding this issue. Because as I stated at the
last minute, you know--at the last meeting, I received a call the night before this issue
was to be decided, and so I felt the only responsible thing I could do was to try to get
the information and the answers to the constituents that has raised these issues.
I would like at some point, Mr. Chair, because I do have questions that I want to get
certain things on the record either from Mr. Matsui or the Director of Parks and
Recreation, Ms. Horcajo.
But I just wanted to know that as part of my research, the linear park is on land that
was traded. It is ceded land that was swapped as a result of a trade between
Department of Land and Natural Resources with a, we had 226 acres of public
property, ceded land, here on Maui; and it was swapped, I believe, for less than
2 acres of commercial zoned land on Oahu.
So while this is not the whole entire 226 acres, this is on that land. That's where the
linear park runs.
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The question I have next is because of I guess some of the wording, and it may be
just, I just want to double check for the record, but in a letter on November 4, 2005
that is from the Department of Public Works Development Services Administration,
it's to Glenn Correa from Milton Arakawa, and it just says on, in the second sentence,
"We received additional information from Mr. Pat Matsui of your department that the
linear park will be dedicated as an easement." And I just want to understand,
because when I look at the unilateral agreement, and perhaps Mr. Kushi can answer
this, but when I look at the agreement, it doesn't appear to be an easement. It's just
a recordation of a unilateral agreement stating what the purpose for the linear park
would be. But to me, I don't see that it's in favor of the County, but I would just like
clarification on that particular item.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And you wish Mr. Arakawa or Corporation.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Either Mr. Arakawa or Mr. Kushi, or if Mr. Matsui knows.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Prior to recognizing one of our multiple resources available, I
would ask if the Parks Department would send down personnel for responses to the
Members' questions, please.
Gentlemen, I--who would like to respond to Ms. Johnson's question regarding the
issue of easement. Mr. Matsui, please.
MR. PATRICK MATSUI: Regarding that letter, when we referred it as an "easement", it was
a pretty generic term. What actually ended up was a Declaration of Covenants for
Linear Park, which is pretty much the same as an easement. It's just what--it's called
different, and because it's the ease--the property is owned by Maui Land, privately
owned, private developed and open to the public, that's the reason that it's not
easement.
If it was an easement, we would have rights to it and there's also liability that would
follow with that on the part of the County. As it is, there's, you know, it's privately
owned so it's, it's their liability.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and, and, Mr. Matsui, thank you for explaining that
because I guess for me the difference is exactly as you stated. The easement would
give us certain rights.
If, at any time, let's say there's an issue with safety or security and the park should
close, how would we, as a Council or a Country, exercise--because this is recorded
as a unilateral agreement, we're not a party to that agreement, or, well, I guess at the
end of it, we are a party to it. And is it--well, no, I guess we're really not; but, anyway,
if Corporation Counsel could answer then, Mr. Kushi.
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MR. MATSUI: There's, there's two agreements. A unilateral agreements sets the--outline
the terms of what we're doing where in order to proceed with the subdivision
provided, they posted the bond, the $63,000.
This Declaration of Covenants is the actual document that reserves those
improvements for public use as a linear park.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So my question then would be to Mr. Kushi. If this
agreement is just, and I think we've talked about this before, because in the unilateral
agreement, it is a one-sided agreement.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Who is, you know, if, if something at some future point in
time does occur that access either for safety reasons or, you know, other purposes,
is cut off to the public, who, who would be the enforcing entity on a unilateral
agreement?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kushi, are you prepared to give a verbal response to the question at
this time?
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chair, I'm looking at the declaration for the first
time, and if it's a standard private parks declar--declaration of covenants, I believe
the . . . I believe the, the declaration of covenants in this case does make reference
to Maui County Code Sections, specifically, 13.04.040, .050, .060, regarding,
pertaining to general prohibitions, hours, closed areas, etcetera. So I guess in, in a
sense, it's incorporating our Code provisions in that agreement.
Now your big question is can we then, can the County ten-fifteen years from now
come back and say, "Look, you're in violation of these provisions, or the successor
provisions"? And I believe you can because it, it does also reference, "subject to the
review and approval"--approval--"of the Director of Parks and Recreation." So we
have some enforcement rights, although it's not our property.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, great.
And, and, and I just wanted to make sure that, that was, you know, there so that we
at some point in time could exercise that.
The other thing, Mr. Chair, too, is that the, the specific section that Mr. Kushi and I
think Mr. Matsui are referring to also, because the operating rules and all of the other
things are not fully laid out, I think that, that is up to the Director of Parks and
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Recreation. So if there are issues with times, or closure, or gate opening, or who has

keys, that will be resolved or that would be given to the Director of Parks and
Recreation to make a determination in developing those rules.
I just wanted to clarify, and I, I did ask Mr. Matsui some of these questions, but I do
want to get it on the record.
With regard to the park credits, Mr. Matsui, because I've read in several different
areas, and I've gone through the minutes, and it seems that just so that I'm clear and
the other Members are clear as to what park credits will be given and what they're
applicable to, could you put on the record what credits this applies to with regard to
the Pineapple Hill Subdivision? Because in some of the documentation we have
that's only applicable to Phase II. Other reiterations say that it's for any development
that Maui Land & Pine would have on the west side. And I just want it for the record
what is this really in satisfaction of, and will, will there be additional credits for this
particular park.
MR. MATSUI: The, it's in satisfaction of Pineapple Hill 1 and II, which comprises a total of
thirty-one residential units. So thirty-one minus three, leaves you twenty-eight. So
the equivalent park assessment fee at that time for those twenty-eight unit was
$63,000. So that's why they posted a bond.
Now in lieu of this 63,000, they had proposed turning over this 34,000 square feet
linear park that's fully developed, paved, and all, and that would satisfy those
thirty-one units. There was no future credits-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. MATSUI: --given for this.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much for clarifying that.
And the, the other thing, and, and for the Members that aren't aware, there still is-and correct me if I'm wrong, Mr. Matsui--the bond which was in satisfaction, was
posted for $63,000. It's still being held currently, is that correct?
MR. MATSUI: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And because not all of the improvements are
complete, you have the connection to Napili Park, plus there is currently no
connection to the lower road right now.
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And, Mr. Chair, I believe, after visiting with Mr. Suzuki, that he indicated at the point
in which the County paves and puts sidewalks and curbs in on one of the phases of
the lower road, it's only at that time that Maui Land & Pine would actually complete
the improvements going from the end, or I guess the connection with the lower road,
connecting up with this trail. So I, I think--I just want to establish, Mr. Matsui, that
until that entire section is completed and the connections are made, your Department
will still hold on to the bond until those items are completed with the trail?
MR. MATSUI: Yeah, in our discussions with Maui Land & Pine representatives, they agreed
to hang on to the, or keep the bond in existence until those improvements are done.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. That, I'm, I'm, I'm very pleased to hear that.
And the other, okay, I had my little notes here. Anyway, the, there was also time
extension granted because all of these improvements were to be completed by 2005,
so I did verify per the Maui Land & Pine officials that they did receive two time
extensions by the Parks Department, so that was another question that I had.
And with regard to the actual comments--and this would be in regard to the parking
itself--several Members, I gave copies of the minutes, and one of the things and, and
I guess because, you can see it the way Mr. Ediao did during the Planning
Commission, both Mr. Edlao and also Commissioner Moana Andersen, and, and I
guess it's just better if I just read you, you know, this is very brief. It's not real
lengthy.
But the questions that they raise, and Mr. Edlao said this about ten different times in
the meeting, it says, "On this particular park, if it does go through, and let's say I want
to come out there, where do I park my car?" And it says, "If it's for a public park,
where do I park my car? I'm Joe Public. I mean I'd like to see at least some parking
incorporated."
And then I believe later on, it says, "What good is a park if you can't park your car to
enjoy the park? I'm just concerned that--and I say, 'Wow, look at this beautiful park
or trail. I want to take part in it.' Where do I park? Do I park right on Honoapiilani
Highway? You know, if I have to park at that other park, then I might as well just stay
at the other park. That's my only concern."
And so those were the comments that run throughout this entire commission
meeting, and this was one of the issues that was raised by two of the area residents
and what prompted me to say, "Do we want waive parking requirements where if the
last portion of the connection to the lower road is not made, then even though we
have parking up at the highway end, which is our County park, do we want to, and
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particularly if someone is handicapped or someone has difficulty traversing maybe
through the entire trail, do we want to have parking waived for the entire project?"
And so I raise these questions because I wasn't there at the Commission meeting.
This was from 1999. But I raise them on behalf of the community who asked, 'Where
are we going to park?" And they basically asked me the same question.
They understand about the upper parking area, but what their understanding is, that
if there's going to be complete access running all the way through to the lower road,
then should we really, in the public's interest, be waiving parking.
So my concern at this point and my wish would be I don't mind about the comfort
station, but I feel that out of respect for the community, we should at least not close
the door on parking for the entire project, and look at providing some type of parking,
albeit, you know, maybe even handicapped stalls for individuals that might want to
access it at the lower entry when it eventually is completed.
So that would be my only request, Mr. Chair, is to have the Council view whether or
not this is something that they want to include. And I know in other areas, it may not
be appropriate. I can understand on the upper highway because that does access
our park, but I would just simply look at what will eventually be connecting on the
lower part, is it important to the Councilmembers to provide access? And you know
the complaints as well as I do. We always get complaints about people accessing.
So even if there were to be just handicapped stalls or, you know, limited parking
stalls, I think that is something very important for our Council to consider.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair.
Though I share some con--similar concerns as Ms. Johnson, let me point out a few
facts that, that we have for this, this park.
This is a linear park, and that's never disputed otherwise. We did okay. We have
sixty-seven spaces at the Napili Park with room to expand. We have--and they're
going to put in the trail or they're going to be put in an accessway, and they have
agreed to do that. I think right now this is a linear park. And, again, I think this
developer has done what I consider all the things that they were requested to do.
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Yes, a Commission meeting in 1999, discussion was by certain Members asking
certain questions. And I guess if you want to, we can go back to many meetings and
even in this Council, I've had in meetings where things were discussed; and six
months later, somebody will say, "Didn't you say something like that?" And it was,
you know, discussed. But was it the point of order? Was it what we really wanted?
I, I, I really believe that we are at this point. We've got everything set. I believe
there's expansion, there's enough room for expansion. I don't think parking's a real
big issue. And the park also is, especially the walkers, they'll use it during different
times of the day. A lot of walkers, I see early mornings, late afternoons, even
sometime into the early evening when we don't have much lighting, but, you know,
it's summertime, they'll go into the early evening.
So, again, this park, even though I agree some handicapped people may want to use
it and I hope they can. I think we've made it accessible on the top and the bottom for
them. But I really believe we've done a, a, what I call our, our due diligence, and I'd
like to see this moved on and, and, and completed.
So, again, I, I thank Ms. Johnson for bringing all these points up. They're very vital
and, and valid points. And I, but I think with what Napili offers us, the Napili Park with
comfort stations, the parking, and the ability to expand the parking, I, I feel very
comfortable with this.
So I, I would hope my member--the Members, if, you know, would support this and
we can finally put this one away.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, questions, further discussion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
MR. CHAIR, JUST SO THAT WE GET IT ON THE RECORD, I'M
GOING TO MOVE TO AMEND THAT WE WAIVE THE
CONDITIONS ONLY APPLICABLE TO THE COMFORT
STATIONS, AND THAT WE INCLUDE THE PARKING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, I have a motion to amend the resolution by deleting all
references to waiver of parking requirements as it relates to the project at the
Pineapple Hill at Kapalua Phase II Subdivision, Lahaina, Maui.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND FOR DISCUSSION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We have a motion made by Ms. Johnson and Mr. Molina has duly
seconded for discussion purposes.
Ms. Johnson on the motion to amend.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair, and I understand that this is being
provided as a linear park.
I'm raising the issue because it was raised with me. And even though the comments
were made in 1999, the issues that were raised within the community, I think are just
as valid now as they were then.
The other thing, because there is park credit being given to the developer for this
park for Phase I and Phase II of Pineapple Hill, the assumption is, and you can look
in the Code, but the assumption is that when any kind of park dedication is made, it's
usually made with full improvements.
The County is the one that made the improvements to Napili Park. They were not
paid for by the developer. Therefore, if you're going to get park credit and park
assessment credit, then I believe it's, it's really a stretch when you look at using the
monies that had been paid by taxpayer dollars or park assessment from other
developments and using that money, which is taxpayer money, to actually say that
satisfies the requirement under the Code.
That's my rationale for putting this condition in because if, you know, the park or the
land that Napili Park is on, if we hadn't had to spend so much money to actually
develop it, and it's cost us far over budget, far more than we ever anticipated, I might
not feel quite so badly. But because of the fact that these were improvements, the
parking was provided by the County, by the taxpayers, that's why I feel, you know, at
least if you're going to get credit for it, then get credit for the things that you've
actually done.
And to me by the County providing the parking, we're really satisfying something that
ordinarily would be satisfied by a developer. So that's why I'm making the motion just
on the parking. The comfort station, that issue is not an issue.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
Are there any other questions or further discussion on the motion, or is there a need
for additional need to question resource personnel, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I have a question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
You know, I've heard Member Victorino talk about the Napili Park and the ability to
expand parking.
Just a question for Member Johnson.
The parking that you're talking about, would, would that be at the Napili Park or at the
lower section?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, I would be looking at parking at the lower
section.
I think the upper is not as much of a problem, and I think that with the Parks
Department, they could probably negotiate a few limited stalls. I'm not looking at a
full-on parking lot on the lower road, but just particularly for handicapped or
individuals that have difficulty, you know, traversing that area.
And it has been said--in fact I, former Councilmember Carroll, I've, he's made a site
inspection evidently there, and he said it would be very difficult if he were to try to
traverse from the upper and go all the way down to the lower. But he felt that other
handicapped individuals may be able to access some of the lower part and then
traverse the lower ridges of that park if parking was available.
So that's my, that's my rationale. And if it passes, it passes. If it does not, I
understand.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you,
A, a question for Public Works Director.
If and when we do improve Lower Honoapiilani at that particular area, I don't know if
the Department had already designed or planning to design for that particular section
and if it's going to be like curb and gutter, parking on the side of the street. And if
parking is going to be made available, the possibility of making available
handicapped parking.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director Arakawa, are you prepared to respond to the question posed by
Mr. Vic, ah, Pontanilla? Does the Department need time to respond?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS: No.
I'll try to respond, Mr. Chair.
Councilmember Pontanilla's question.

try to respond to

Basically, the improvements that we're doing along the lower road are limited by the
existing right-of-way, and so it may involve frontage improvements like sidewalks;
but, as of this point, it will be hard pressed to included on-street parking or other
parking.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Is there any other questions or further discussion, Members? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Milton, Member Anderson stated that because there
would be beach access also through this little area, where would people park then for
their beach access on that part of the connection?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director, can you respond to the question?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS: If, if there are specific subdivision applications that come
in, there are beach access requirements that would be, it'll be required as part of the
subdivision application. But parking is typically not required as part of the access, as,
as far as what the subdivision code would, would require,
If there is a separate SMA, there may be parking requirements that may be imposed
by the Planning Commission. But as far as the subdivision code itself, there's no
requirements for beach access parking.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And, and my whole, you know, point in doing this is
that again if the County has to put in our beach parking, if we have to do it, it is
basically a requirement when we're accepting parks or because this is a privately
owned park and maintained by the developer for the use of the public, one of the
questions raised in there is about who does the public, what does the "public" mean?
Does it mean all the members of the public, or does, does it mean only the people
that live in that area? And that was one of the questions that was raised there.
So to me, I'm putting it out there. If the Members feel that parking should be provided
and paid for by the County for a private development, then, you know, so be it. But
I'm making the amendment simply because I feel that ordinarily there would be an
obligation when we're looking at a park that is for use of all the public to at least
provide some kind of parking. That's my justification.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
I, I, I see your hand, Ms. Anderson.
Mr. Molina did you have you, a, a request for questions or discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I had questions such as the nature of Ms. Johnson's at the last time we had this on
the agenda. And since that time, I have done more exploring of the issue; looked at
the maps, looked at overhead maps.
I think part of the confusion is we're calling this a linear park. Really, what it is, is a
walking and bike path; it's a trail. And if you look at the way it is configured on the
map, it, there is a connection to Napili Park.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Um-hum.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It's my understanding that they're going to improve that
connection, and there is ample parking at Napili Park, and so this pathway is going to
be used by bicylic--bicyclists and walkers, people who already are walking the
neighborhoods in Napili. This will be just another extension. But it will also be a
beach access for children, a way for them to get down to Napili Beach without having
to traverse busy roadways.
And so I'm satisfied that there is an additional parking at this point because it's mostly
going to be neighborhood people. And if it's not neighborhood people, it's going to be
bikers and they're going to be biking along the highway and take a detour down this
to get to the lower highway. And once they recon, or what do you call, widen or
improve the lower roadway, then the pathway will then open up into the lower beach
road and then it's just a matter of crossing that beach road to get to Napili Bay.
So I don't see a real need. I mean who's going to--no one's going to park way up the
top on the highway and then walk all the way down with their beach stuff to get to the
beach. They're going to use the beach access that's already down there.
So I'm satisfied. And I think we need to call it what it is, it's a walking and bike path.
And maybe, you know, it's stretching the park assessment to provide a pathway, but I
see it's very valuable to have. And when you weigh it against the $63,000 that we
would get in park assessment, I think we're getting way more value than we could
possibly get in $63,000. So I'm happy to support it, Mr. Chairman.
And I'm sorry I haven't had a chance to discuss my, my new interpretation with
Ms. Johnson, but we've been very busy.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You all have been very busy.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS: Mr. Chair, may, may I make one correction.
CHAIR HOKAMA: One, one second, then I will be happy to give you recognition.
Are you done, Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
Director Arakawa.
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DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I just wanted to make a correction to my previous statement about subdivisions and
shoreline access. Just wanted to make the committee aware that the Director "may"
require parking for shoreline access. That's the wording in the code.
CHAIR HOKAMA: In the code. Okay, thank you for that acknowledgement.
Members, you have a motion to amend before you. Any further discussion?
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Upon hearing the Director's comments, you know, I, this is something that I can
support. So I will support the amendment, Mr. Chairman. I think at least it gives us
that flexibility to consider the additional parking for the area.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
Is there any further discussion or questions, Members? If not, the motion is on the
amendment to the main motion. All in favor of the motion to amend please say "aye."
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Aye.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Aye.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:

No.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

No.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, I need for you raise your hands for me, Members. All in favor of
the motion will you cast your aye vote.
Okay, all oppose please raise your hands--one, two, three, four, five, six.
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THE VOTE WAS TAKEN BY A RAISING OF HANDS AND THE VOTE WAS
AS FOLLOWS:
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS JOHNSON AND MOLINA.
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, MEDEIROS,
PONTANILLA, VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND
CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. The motion to amend is defeated. We have two
"ayes" and seven "noes".
We are back now, Members, to the main motion as presented by Mr. Victorino. Are
there further discussion or questions at this time? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just wanted to thank the Members because I promised
the individual who had asked me about the parking that I would at least try, so I did
what I said that I was going to do.
I believe that the trail will be utilized. I'm glad that the Parks Department has clarified
the credit because that was one of the issues that these individuals had raised.
The other issue was regarding the ceded land. That is something totally separate
and apart, and unfortunately I don't know how ceded land can be swapped or traded
or sold or come from, you know, Hawaiian hands into private hands. But that is
something that was passed through our State Legislature.
And so I will mention to the individuals that inquired about that, that they need to take
up those issues with Office of Hawaiian Affairs because it was with Office of
Hawaiian Affair's blessing that, that occurred.
But, fortunately, the trail will be largely kept in open space, perhaps not all of the
mauka area that was traded, but I think that, that makes me feel a little bit better
knowing that at least it will be able to be accessed by the general public as well as
the people of Hawaiian descent.
So thank you. And I will be supporting the motion even though the amendment on
the parking conditions did not pass. I think that it's really important that we know
what we're really accepting and what the concerns of the general public are.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Those questions that you mentioned to the Members and your colleagues are very
pertinent and we would agree, interesting exchange of property.
Are there any further discussion on the motion that is before you? Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
Initially coming out of Committee, I was a no vote. And I think listening to the
discussion today when--my difficulty is the term "park"; and I believe in all of the prior
discussions that the Committee has had, we continuously asked the Department for
some kind of a standard in setting or being able to interpret or give us an
interpretation of what a park is. And I did not see this as a park because it is a trail,
and I had difficulty in taking a look at what was being asked, you know, which is the
waiver of both parking and, and restroom facilities.
I believe Ms. Anderson makes a real good point and reemphasized the fact that park
assessment is $63,000. So do we want nothing or do, do we want little bit? Because
both amount to just about the same thing as far as I'm concerned. It's a little bit of
nothing.
So I will end up supporting this, the, the motion on the floor.
Thank, thank you very much, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, further discussion on the motion that is before you? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, as I'd said earlier, Mr. Chair, I had problems with
this one when it first came forward. It's difficult when we can't attend these other
meetings.
But after further consideration and looking into it, you know, $63,000 isn't going to
buy you a whole lot of nothing. And the fact that this trail now affords people access
to this open space, I see that as way more valuable than $63,000, so I'm happy to
support this, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I would like to thank all my colleagues because it's such
an enlightening afternoon, and those words by the other end has brightened my
whole afternoon. Thank you very much.
Anyhow, I, I, I, I think we've beat, beat this dead horse to a, to death three times over,
so let's move on. But I, I want to thank everybody and I, as, as I want to make note
of not only this park, but what we did earlier today with Kaha--Kahale and other parks
that are coming up or will be coming forward from developers, let it be known that we
will not accept parks unless they're parks; we'll accept trails when they're trails; and
we'll accept what we call something that the public can use and be accessible to, not
something that's a retention basin or drainage or something of that nature.
So I want to close the discussion with that fact that I think the Parks Department has
to come forward, but we as a Committee and as a Council are doing our due
diligence. We have made site visitations. I did go out to Napili. I did go out to the, to
the, to the trail, linear park, whatever you want to call it. I was very happy. It was
something very nice. It was cool afternoon out in Napili. I really enjoyed my little
walk. So I think it's something that the public in the Napilihau area and in the, in the
west side can really, truly enjoy.
So thank you, Mr. Chair, and I thank my members for their support.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Yes, I'm not sleeping, just listening very intently.
I wanted to share that I think one picture is worth a thousand words. And, you know,
you talk about due diligence. The reason why I haven't had a whole lot of questions
is because I had the opportunity to meet with Ms. Pulmano and Mr. Suzuki, and they
brought me pictures and explained and showed exactly what this was all about. So I
feel very comfortable in supporting it.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Is there anyone else? If not, the Chair will ask the question on the motion before
you. All in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-145.

NUMBER ASSIGNED TO BILL ATTACHED TO
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-140
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk, prior to bringing up ordinances for second and final, will you just please
refresh the Chair under Committee Report 07-140, that was bill number--can you give
the Chair the bill number, please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, that was BILL NO. 68 (2007).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Okay, Members, for those of you that may not have caught it, it's Bill 68, and that was
the bill number for the bill for an ordinance attached to Committee of Water
Resources Committee Report 07-140.
Mr. Clerk, let us now return back to the order of the agenda, please.
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The following bills for second and final were presented.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 62 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE REPEALING
SECTION 3.48.465, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO TAXPAYERS SIXTY YEARS OF AGE OR OVER
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL
NO. 62.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to pass
Bill 62 on second and final reading. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chairman.
Adoption of this bill repeals the home exemption amounts established for taxpayers
sixty years of age or over and seventy years of age and over contained within
Section 3.48.465, which became ineffective for elderly taxpayers when the current
homeowner exemption of $300,000 was permanently established through prior
ordinance. The current homeowners exemption of $300,000 is available to all
homeowners and exceeds the home exemption amounts contained within
Section 3.48.465. Repealing of the section removes the ambiguity of the
incompatible exemptions.
1 urge Members to support the adoption of this bill,
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Members, any further discussion on the motion regarding Bill 62? Having none, all in
favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Bill 62 passes second and final reading, nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 63 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTIONS 3.48.425 AND 3.48.450, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
PERTAINING TO REAL PROPERTY TAX EXEMPTIONS
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL
NO. 63.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to pass
Bill 63 on second and final reading. Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Adoption of this bill provides code amendments to
establish criteria to ascertain a taxpayer's intent to reside in the County for purposes
of the real property tax homeowner's exemption, and allowance for the Director of
Finance to request proof of residency, and increases to the penalty for homeowners
who fail to timely report a change in their status that affects their exemptions.
I urge Members' support in adoption of this bill that allows for heightened
requirements to support eligibility for the homeowner exemption and its enforcement.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Members, any further discussion on the motion to pass Bill 63? With none, all in
favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Bill 63 passes second and final reading, nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 64 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 3.30, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO THE FIRST-TIME HOME BUYERS' REVOLVING FUND
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 64 PASS SECOND AND
FINAL READING.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 16, 2007
Page 107

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND,
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to pass
Bill 64 on second and final reading. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
The bill propo--propose to amend Chapter 3.30, Maui County Code, by providing that
an annual--on an annual basis, no more than three percent of this fund shall be used
for administrative expenses; and I ask the Members for their favorable consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
We are under discussion, Members. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
And I want to thank the Committee Chair, Mr. Mateo, for again bringing this matter
and putting it on his agenda. And I'm happy to see progress being made and some
of the concerns from the Housing Director, these matters have been addressed.
However, it's really unfortunate it took us this long to hear these concerns, you know.
As you well know, Mr. Chairman, these monies have been available for several
years. And had this Council known about the concerns from the Director at a much
sooner point in time, some of these families who need this money for assistance to
apply for loans and get that down payment or closing cost, who knows, might have
been in their homes by now.
But be it as it may, in spite of the delay, at least progress is being made. And I'm
hoping the lines of communication between the Department and the Council
improves over time.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Bill 64 passes second and final reading, nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 65 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 18.20.070,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO SIDEWALKS
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 65 PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to pass
Bill 65 on second and final reading. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
This bill proposes to amend Section 18.20.070, Maui County Code, relating to
sidewalks, by providing that five feet wide concrete sidewalks shall be required by the
Director of Public Works on one side of the street in all areas zoned residential,
duplex, or interim; provided that, if warranted by public safety or other identified
public benefit, Director may require sidewalks on both sides of the street.
I ask the Members for their favorable consideration.
Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
Members, any further discussion? With none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill 65 passes second and final reading with nine
"ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 66 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE GRANTING GOODFELLOW BROS., INC.
A CONDITIONAL PERMIT FOR USES RELATING TO A
ROCK CRUSHING FACILITY WITHIN THE COUNTY AGRICULTURAL
DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT KIHEI, MAUI, HAWAII
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVED ON SECOND AND FINAL READING
BILL NO. 66.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to
pass Bill 66 on second and final reading. Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As read by the Clerk, Bill 66 is an ordinance which grants Goodfellow Bros., Inc., a
conditional use permit a rock crushing facility in Kihei, Maui. This matter received
prior Council approval back on November 1, 2007.
I ask for the body's support of this bill.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Members, is there any further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all
in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes." Bill 66 passes second and final
reading.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, the business of the Council has been
concluded. You are at "Announcements."
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, we're at that time of the agenda and, hopefully, you'll get a
few minutes rest before returning to the chairmanship of Mr. Molina and Land Use
Committee, so we'll start with Ms. Baisa this afternoon if she has any announcements
to share.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.
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ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of November 16,
2007, was adjourned by the Chair at 3:42 p.m.

„-----"'
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